Descendants of Benjamin Creech, Sr.

Generation No. 1

1. BENJAMIN¹ CREECH, SR. was born 1724 in Nansemond County, Virginia, and died Bef. 1780 in Old Dobbs County, North Carolina. He married MARY LEWIS Abt. 1745, daughter of THOMAS LEWIS and REBECCA THOMAS. She was born 28 Jan 1723/24.

More About BENJAMIN CREECH and MARY LEWIS:

Marriage: Abt. 1745

Children of BENJAMIN CREECH and MARY LEWIS are:

- 2. i. RICHARD² CREECH, b. Abt. 1746; d. 1775.
 - ii. MARY CREECH, b. Abt. 1748.
 - iii. SIMON CREECH, b. Abt. 1749.
 - iv. REBECCA CREECH, b. Abt. 1751.
 - v. BENJAMIN CREECH, JR., b. Abt. 1753.
- 3. vi. JOSHUA CREECH, SR., b. Abt. 1754, Dobbs County, North Carolina; d. 08 May 1835, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vii. EZEKIAL CREECH, b. Abt. 1756; d. Aft. 1810; m. MARY CALDWELL; b. Abt. 1753; d. Abt. 1805.
 - viii. JOHN CREECH, b. Abt. 1758; d. Abt. 1783; m. ELIZABETH ROBINSON.
 - ix. LEWIS CREECH.

Generation No. 2

2. RICHARD² CREECH (BENJAMIN¹) was born Abt. 1746, and died 1775. He married MARY?.

Notes for RICHARD CREECH: 1775 - WILL OF RICHARD CREECH Shared by Roy G. Creech

Richard Creech was killed by Tories at the beginning of the American Revolution in 1775. After he was killed, the younger children were reared by his brothers Simon and Ezekiel, Sr. Later the widow Mary Creech married Thomas Killen, a neighbor and one of the Executors of his Will. His birthplace was in old Johnston county, NC, now in Greene county. Of special note, Cumberland county representatives criticized the English for their treatment of the colonies in June 1775 (Wheeler, John Hill, Cumberland County, Chapter XXXIII, IN "Historical Sketches of North Carolina from 1584-1851", Regional Publishing Co., Baltimore, 1974 (copy in file of Roy G. Creech)! Hostilities had openly begun and an undeclared civil war was underway in NC in 1775. The Tories were on a rampage to suppress the rebellion! Roy G. Creech

Introduction errors corrected March 05, 2003 by Myrtle Bridges

In the name of God amen. I Richard Creech Senior of Cumberland County and province of North Carolina, planter being weak in body, but of sound mind and memory blessed be God, do this first day of May in the year of our Lord, one thousand seven hundred and seventy five make and publish this my last will and testament in manner following. That is to say Imprimis, I commend my soul into the hands of Almighty God who gave it me and my body to the earth from whence it came in hopes of a joyful resurrection through the merits of my Saviour Jesus Christ and as for that worldly estate wherewith it hath pleased God to bless me, I dispose thereof as follows. First, I desire that all my just debts and funeral charges be paid out of my said estate. Item, I give and bequeath unto my eldest son Richard Creech five shillings sterling in money. Also, I give unto my son William one shilling sterling; also to my son Charles one shilling sterling; also my daughter Lidey Creech; also Roberds one shilling sterling. Item, I give bequeath and devise unto my loving wife Mary Creech her heirs and assigns forever my land and plantation whereon I now live, containing two hundred acres of land together with all the improvements, orchards and buildings together with all the remainder of my personal estate consisting of household furniture, plantation tules [tools] meat cattle, hogs and horses. All which I Richard Creech, Senior do hereby give bequeath and devise unto my said wife, Mary Creech, her heirs or assigns forever after my decease, and I do hereby constitute, make and ordain my trusted and well beloved Friends, David Smith Esquire, and Mr. Thomas Killen and Mary Creech my executors and executrix of my last will and testament and I do hereby utterly disallow, revoke and disannul all and every other testaments, wills, legacies, bequests and executories by me in anywise named, willed, or bequeathed rectifying and confirming this and none other to my last will and testament. In witness whereof, I the said Richard Creech have to this my last will and testament set my hand and seal the first day of May in the 15th year of the Reign of our Sovern Lord George the Third and in the year of Our Lord 1775

Signed sealed published and declared by the said testator as and for his last will and testament in the presence of us who at his request in his presence and in the presence of each other have subscribed our names as witnesses thereto

Cornelius Loftin James Smylie Gensid (?) Craig

Source: Cumberland County Wills (Unbound) 1757-1955 Richard Creech 1775 - NC Archives

Children of RICHARD CREECH and MARY? are:

- i. RICHARD³ CREECH, JR..
- ii. CHARLES P. CREECH.
- iii. LYDIA CREECH.

3. JOSHUA² CREECH, SR. (*BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1754 in Dobbs County, North Carolina, and died 08 May 1835 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SALLY STANFORD Abt. 1773.

Notes for JOSHUA CREECH, SR.:

Will of Joshua Creech, Sr (abstracted) 15 Feb. 1835 Prob. May Ct. 1835

Wife Sally Creech- all lands on NS of Bawdy Swamp, incl. plantation where I now live, during lifetime or widowhood; 1/2 profit of mill with Joel; household furnishings

Daughters Betsy Daughtry, Sally Creech & Lany Strickland - prop lent to wife, except land & mill, to be sold and money divided between daughters

Daughter Nancy Oliver- 5 shillings

Son Ezekial Creech- 50 cents

Son Jesse Creech- 5 shillings

Son Lewis Creech- 50 cents

Son Joel Creech- 1/2 profit of mill with wife & 50 cents

Son Joshua Creech- \$ 15.00

Exec: sons Lewis Creech, Joshua Creech Wit: Jesse Caudell, Joshua Creech, Eli Creech

Copyright. All rights reserved. http://www.rootsweb.com/~usgenweb/copyright.htm

This file was contributed for use in the USGenWeb Archives by Tammy Tyner <TAMERATYNER@aol.com>

More About JOSHUA CREECH and SALLY STANFORD:

Marriage: Abt. 1773

Children of JOSHUA CREECH and SALLY STANFORD are:

- i. LANY³ CREECH, b. Abt. 1774; m. ? STRICKLAND.
- 4. ii. JESSE CREECH, b. Bet. 1774 1778; d. Bef. 1850.
 - iii. SARAH "SALLIE" CREECH, b. Abt. 1778.
- 5. iv. EZEKIAL CREECH, b. Abt. 1780; d. Bet. Oct Nov 1862, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 6. v. Lewis Creech, b. Bet. 1780 1785; d. Aft. 1868.
- 7. vi. JOSHUA CREECH, JR., b. Abt. 1784; d. 14 Nov 1841.
- 8. vii. JOEL CREECH, b. Abt. 1793; d. Abt. Feb 1853.
 - viii. BETSY CREECH, m. ? DAUGHTRY.
 - ix. NANCY CREECH, m. ? OLIVER.

Generation No. 3

4. JESSE³ CREECH (*JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Bet. 1774 - 1778, and died Bef. 1850. He married MARGARET WORLEY 28 Nov 1798 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1785, and died Aft. 1850.

Marriage Notes for JESSE CREECH and MARGARET WORLEY:

Groom: Creech, Jesse Bride: Worley, Margaret

Date of Marriage Bond: November 28, 1798 Bondsmen and Officials: William Worley

More About JESSE CREECH and MARGARET WORLEY: Marriage: 28 Nov 1798, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JESSE CREECH and MARGARET WORLEY are:

- i. ELIZABETH⁴ CREECH, b. Abt. 1812.
- 9. ii. JESSE CREECH, JR., b. 1819, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 1892.
 - iii. BENNETT CREECH.
 - iv. HAYWOOD CREECH, b. Jan 1830; m. WINNEY ?; b. 1835.
 - v. MARY CREECH, b. Abt. 1838.
- **5.** EZEKIAL³ CREECH (*JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1780, and died Bet. Oct Nov 1862 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) BETSY INGRAM 04 Mar 1803, daughter of SHADRACK INGRAM. She was born Abt. 1781, and died Bef. 1841. He married (2) POLLY COLLINS 25 Dec 1841. She was born Abt. 1798, and died Aft. 1879.

More About EZEKIAL CREECH and BETSY INGRAM:

Marriage: 04 Mar 1803

More About EZEKIAL CREECH and POLLY COLLINS:

Marriage: 25 Dec 1841

Children of EZEKIAL CREECH and BETSY INGRAM are:

- i. BRYAN⁴ CREECH, b. Abt. 1832.
- ii. ELIZABETH CREECH, b. Abt. 1836.
- iii. HENRY W. CREECH, b. Abt. 1838.
- **6.** LEWIS³ CREECH (*JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Bet. 1780 1785, and died Aft. 1868. He married (1) POLLY INGRAM 30 Jan 1808, daughter of SHADRACK INGRAM. She was born Abt. 1789, and died Bef. 1850. He married (2) ALLEY CRAWFORD 24 Jul 1858. She was born Abt. 1796, and died Aft. 1868.

More About LEWIS CREECH and POLLY INGRAM:

Marriage: 30 Jan 1808

More About LEWIS CREECH and ALLEY CRAWFORD:

Marriage: 24 Jul 1858

Children of LEWIS CREECH and POLLY INGRAM are:

- 10. i. BARNABAS⁴ CREECH, b. Abt. 1813.
- 11. ii. JOHN ALVIN CREECH, b. Abt. 1822.
- 12. iii. AUGUSTUS CREECH, b. Abt. 1825.
- 13. iv. HERRIN CREECH, b. 08 Mar 1828; d. 04 Sep 1897.
- 14. v. WILLIAM JAMES CREECH, b. Abt. 1834.
 - vi. NESTUS CREECH, b. Abt. 1835.
 - vii. FESTUS CREECH, b. Abt. 1840.
- **7.** JOSHUA³ CREECH, JR. (*JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1784, and died 14 Nov 1841. He married CATHON "CATEY"?.

Notes for JOSHUA CREECH, JR.: Will of Joshua Creech (abstracted) 12 Oct. 1841 Prob. Nov. Ct 1841

Wife Catherine Creech- livestock; household furnishings; land on SS of Bawdy Swamp including land given to me by father by deed; Negro Harvey during lifetime or widowhood

Son James Nestus Creech- land lent to my wife after her death; blacksmith tools; still

Son Joel Creech- 120 acres land on NS of Bawdy Swamp, including land bought from my brother Jesse Creech

Daughter Leuser Massey- \$ 120.00

Daughter Nancy Peeden- \$ 10.00

Beloved Joshua Creech- 100 acres land I bought from Levi Oliver

Son William Henry Creech- 170 acres I bought from Newit Peeden

Daughter Catherine Creech- \$ 40.00

Son Doctor Haywood Creech- \$ 150.00

Wit: Joel Creech, Alvin Creech

Copyright. All rights reserved. http://www.rootsweb.com/~usgenweb/copyright.htm

This file was contributed for use in the USGenWeb Archives by Tammy Tyner <TAMERATYNER@aol.com>

Children of JOSHUA CREECH and CATHON? are:

- 15. i. JOSHUA⁴ CREECH, b. Abt. 1816.
- 16. ii. NANCY JANE CREECH, b. 1817, North Carolina; d. 1891.
 - iii. JOEL CREECH.
 - iv. ISAAC JESSE CREECH.
 - v. JAMES NESTUS CREECH.
 - vi. CATHERINE CREECH.
 - vii. LOUISA CREECH, m. JOHN MASSEY.
- 17. viii. WILLIAM HENRY CREECH, b. Abt. 1818.
 - ix. DOCTOR HAYWOOD CREECH, b. Abt. 1829.
- **8.** JOEL³ CREECH (*JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1793, and died Abt. Feb 1853. He married SALLY ROUSE. She died Bef. 1850.

More About JOEL CREECH:

Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for JOEL CREECH and SALLY ROUSE:

Children of JOEL CREECH and SALLY ROUSE are:

- i. ELIZABETH⁴ CREECH.
- ii. ELI CREECH, b. 1815.
- iii. ALVIN CREECH, b. 1822; d. 06 Apr 1853; m. EDNEY BAGLEY.
- 18. iv. LARKIN CREECH, b. 1826; d. 1871.
 - v. MARTHA CREECH, b. Abt. 1829; m. SILAS WEBB.
 - vi. DEVEREUX CREECH, b. 25 Oct 1830.
 - vii. DOCTOR L. CREECH, b. Abt. 1831.
- 19. viii. JOHN ROUSE CREECH, b. Aug 1833; d. 17 Mar 1908.
 - ix. SALLY CREECH, b. Abt. 1838.
 - x. NANCY CREECH, b. Abt. 1839.
 - xi. JOSIAH CREECH, b. Abt. 1840; m. MARY FENTRELL, 10 Dec 1861, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JOSIAH CREECH and MARY FENTRELL:

Groom: Creech, Josiah Bride: Fentrell, Mary

Date of Marriage Bond: December 10, 1861

Bondsmen and Officials: Wilie Wellons, J.P., Thos. D. Snead (W)

More About JOSIAH CREECH and MARY FENTRELL: Marriage: 10 Dec 1861, Johnston County, North Carolina

Generation No. 4

9. JESSE⁴ CREECH, JR. (*JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 1819 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 1892. He married MARY "POLLY" WALL 09 Apr 1847 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 1822 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 1888.

More About JESSE CREECH, JR.:

Burial: Bennett Creech Family Cemetery, Off SR 2121, O'Neals Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About MARY "POLLY" WALL:

Burial: Bennett Creech Family Cemetery, Off SR 2121, O'Neals Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JESSE CREECH and MARY WALL:

Groom: Creech, Jesse Bride: Wall, Polly

Date of Marriage Bond: April 09, 1847

Bondsmen and Officials: Jesse Creech, Standford Creech

More About JESSE CREECH and MARY WALL:

Marriage: 09 Apr 1847, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JESSE CREECH and MARY WALL are:

- i. JAMES⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1848.
- ii. WILLEY CREECH, b. 1850.
- 21. iii. APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH CREECH, b. Abt. 1851, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Jul 1926, Wake County, North Carolina.
- **10.** BARNABAS⁴ CREECH (*LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1813. He married SARAH?. She was born Abt. 1815.

More About BARNABAS CREECH:

Occupation: Farmer

Children of BARNABAS CREECH and SARAH? are:

- i. RANSOM⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1833.
- ii. ELIZABETH CREECH, b. Abt. 1836.
- iii. JOHN CREECH, b. Abt. 1841.
- iv. POLLY CREECH, b. Abt. 1846.
- 22. v. CATHERINE CREECH, b. Apr 1848, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Jul

1910, Johnston County, North Carolina.

- vi. ELISA CREECH, b. Abt. 1853.
- vii. ALPHEUS CREECH, b. Abt. 1857.
- **11.** JOHN ALVIN⁴ CREECH (*LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1822. He married CELIA?. She was born Abt. 1826.

Children of JOHN CREECH and CELIA? are:

- i. KEDAR⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1846.
- ii. SALLY CREECH, b. Abt. 1848.
- **12.** AUGUSTUS⁴ CREECH (*LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1825. He married KATHERINE?. She was born Abt. 1829.

More About AUGUSTUS CREECH:

Occupation: Farmer

Children of AUGUSTUS CREECH and KATHERINE? are:

- i. AARON⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1846.
- ii. LEWIS CREECH, b. Abt. 1849.
- **13.** HERRIN⁴ CREECH (*LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 08 Mar 1828, and died 04 Sep 1897. He married LUVENIA SELLARS 01 Mar 1849 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 04 Dec 1826, and died 25 Nov 1891.

Notes for HERRIN CREECH:

{Note from Deb: Herrin Creech's headstone lists his death as 1897 however, he is listed as living next door to his daughter, Sarah Creech Pearce in the 1900 census.}

More About HERRIN CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Timber Getter

More About LUVENIA SELLARS:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for HERRIN CREECH and LUVENIA SELLARS:

Groom: Creech, Herrin Bride: Sellers, Luvenia

Date of Marriage Bond: March 01, 1849

Bondsmen and Officials: W[illia]m Brown, Thos. Bagley (W)

More About HERRIN CREECH and LUVENIA SELLARS:

Marriage: 01 Mar 1849, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of HERRIN CREECH and LUVENIA SELLARS are:

- 23. i. ALEXANDER⁵ CREECH, b. Dec 1850.
 - ii. JAMES CREECH, b. Abt. 1852.
 - iii. SARAH JANE CREECH, b. 03 Feb 1855; d. 22 Apr 1939; m. (1) RANSOM M. PEARCE, 09 Nov 1876, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 10 Jul 1857; d. Nov 1904; m. (2) ALVIN RAINS, 16 Apr 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 27 Apr 1850; d. 03 Apr 1928.

More About SARAH JANE CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About RANSOM M. PEARCE:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for SARAH CREECH and RANSOM PEARCE:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Sarah Ann Creech

Gender: Female

Estimated birth year: 1876

Spouse: Ransom Pearce Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1876

Marriage Date: 9 Nov 1876 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RANSOM PEARCE and SARAH CREECH:

Marriage: 09 Nov 1876, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ALVIN RAINS:

Burial: Rains Crossroads, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Marriage Notes for SARAH CREECH and ALVIN RAINS:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Alvin Rains Gender: Male

Estimated birth year: 1918

Spouse: Sarah Jane Pearce Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1918

Marriage Date: 16 Apr 1918 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALVIN RAINS and SARAH CREECH:

Marriage: 16 Apr 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina

14. WILLIAM JAMES⁴ CREECH (*LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1834. He married POLLY MASSENGILL 17 Nov 1853 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1839.

More About WILLIAM JAMES CREECH:

Occupation: Hewer

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM CREECH and POLLY MASSENGILL:

Groom: Creech, William J. Bride: Massingill, Polly

Date of Marriage Bond: November 17, 1853

Bondsmen and Officials: Jno. P. Cook, J.P., Warren J. Creech, Herron Creech, John H.

Keneday, Clk. (W)

More About WILLIAM CREECH and POLLY MASSENGILL: Marriage: 17 Nov 1853, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM CREECH and POLLY MASSENGILL are:

i. MARY⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1855.
ii. JOSEPH CREECH, b. Abt. 1857.

15. JOSHUA⁴ CREECH (*JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1816. He married NANCY EDWARDS 03 Aug 1838 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ? EDWARDS and MARTHA ?. She was born Abt. 1810.

More About JOSHUA CREECH:

Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for JOSHUA CREECH and NANCY EDWARDS:

Groom: Creech, Joshua Bride: Edwards, Nancy

Date of Marriage Bond: August 03, 1838

Bondsmen and Officials: John Massey

More About JOSHUA CREECH and NANCY EDWARDS: Marriage: 03 Aug 1838, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSHUA CREECH and NANCY EDWARDS are:

- i. JAMES⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1839.
- ii. LEVI CREECH, b. Abt. 1842.
- iii. WILLIAM WRIGHT CREECH, b. Abt. 1845; d. Jan 1915; m. NANCY THOMPSON.

Notes for WILLIAM WRIGHT CREECH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12742

Name (Age): CREECH, William, Right (70)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/05/1915

Other Pub. Info.: CSA Vet, h/o Nancy Thompson, James R. Thompson

Cemetery

More About WILLIAM WRIGHT CREECH: Burial: James R. Thompson Cemetery

- iv. JOHN CREECH, b. Abt. 1851.
- v. Patsey Creech, b. Abt. 1852.

16. NANCY JANE⁴ CREECH (*JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 1817 in North Carolina, and died 1891. She married WILLIAM JAMES PEEDIN 17 Mar 1830 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 1815 in North Carolina, and died 13 Feb 1892.

More About NANCY JANE CREECH:

Burial: Silas Ruffin Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIAM JAMES PEEDIN:

**Cemetery Location: Travel east from Smithfield on Hwy 70 to SR 2312, turning left. The cemetery is about ¼ mile on the right side of the road. Enclosed with a ferce. 16 marked graves. Well kept. Compiler: Zelda Wood, 1986

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41811

Name (Age): PEEDIN, W. J. (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/18/1892 Other Pub. Info.: Leaves Wife, 5 Sons, and 3 Daughters -- Pine Level

More About WILLIAM JAMES PEEDIN:

Burial: Silas Ruffin Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for NANCY CREECH and WILLIAM PEEDIN:

Johnston County Marriage Bonds from 1779 to 1853

ID: 3292

Groom: Peeden, William James

Bride: Creech, Nancy

Date of Marriage Bond: March 17, 1830

Bondsmen and Officials: Newit Peeden, Tho. Lockart Jr. (w)

More About WILLIAM PEEDIN and NANCY CREECH: Marriage: 17 Mar 1830, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NANCY CREECH and WILLIAM PEEDIN are:

- i. ZILPAH⁵ PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1833, North Carolina.
- ii. MARY PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1835, North Carolina.
- iii. SOPHIA PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1841, North Carolina.
- 24. iv. SARAH PEEDIN, b. Jan 1843, North Carolina; d. Bef. 1920.
- 25. v. SIMON CASWELL PEEDIN, b. 07 Nov 1847, North Carolina; d. 10 Jan 1911.
- 26. vi. SANDERS AMOS PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1850, North Carolina; d. May 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 27. vii. ALVIN WASHINGTON PEEDIN, b. 12 May 1853, North Carolina; d. 11 Aug 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - viii. SILAS RUFFIN PEEDIN, b. 04 Mar 1855, North Carolina; d. 27 Jul 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. CYNTHIA JANE?; b. 09 Sep 1865; d. 26 Mar 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SILAS RUFFIN PEEDIN:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Silas R Peedin

Race: White Age: 61

Date of Birth: 1856

Date of Death: 27 Jul 1917 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About SILAS RUFFIN PEEDIN:

Burial: Silas Ruffin Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

Notes for CYNTHIA JANE ?:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Cynthia J Peedin

Race: White Age: 70

Date of Birth: 1866

Date of Death: 26 Mar 1936 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About CYNTHIA JANE ?:

Burial: Silas Ruffin Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

ix. JOHN R. PEEDIN, b. Sep 1862, North Carolina; d. 28 Feb 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN R. PEEDIN:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: John Peedin

Race: White

Date of Death: 21 Feb 1914 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOHN R. PEEDIN:

Burial: Silas Ruffin Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

17. WILLIAM HENRY⁴ CREECH (*JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1818. He married MARY RAPER 30 Sep 1841 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1822.

More About WILLIAM HENRY CREECH:

Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM CREECH and MARY RAPER:

Groom: Creech, William H.

Bride: Raper, Mary

Date of Marriage Bond: September 30, 1841 Bondsmen and Officials: Kedar Creech

More About WILLIAM CREECH and MARY RAPER:

Marriage: 30 Sep 1841, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM CREECH and MARY RAPER are:

i. JOSHUA EZEKIAL⁵ CREECH, b. 12 Jan 1846; d. 02 Nov 1920; m. HARRIET FARMER, 28 May 1866, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About JOSHUA EZEKIAL CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSHUA CREECH and HARRIET FARMER:

Groom: Creech, Joshua Bride: Farmer, Harriet

Date of Marriage Bond: May 28, 1866 Bondsmen and Officials: Wm. H. Creech

More About JOSHUA CREECH and HARRIET FARMER: Marriage: 28 May 1866, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. JOHN W. CREECH, b. Abt. 1848.
- 28. iii. JOSEPH H. CREECH, b. 22 Apr 1850; d. 14 Aug 1908.
 - iv. SARAH CREECH, b. Abt. 1853.
 - v. ROBERT CREECH, b. Abt. 1855.
 - vi. JAMES CREECH, b. Abt. 1857.
 - vii. PATSEY CREECH, b. Abt. 1859.
 - viii. RANSOM WRIGHT CREECH, b. 11 Mar 1865; d. 08 Feb 1930.

More About RANSOM WRIGHT CREECH:

Burial: Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery, Hwy 39, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

18. LARKIN⁴ CREECH (*JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 1826, and died 1871. He married DELANY GEROLD. She was born Abt. 1830.

Children of LARKIN CREECH and DELANY GEROLD are:

- i. ALEXANDER⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1850.
- ii. MADISON CREECH, b. Abt. 1852.
- iii. LOUISA CREECH, b. Abt. 1855.
- iv. KEZIAH CREECH, b. Abt. 1857.

- 29. v. CLARK G. CREECH, b. 23 Nov 1859; d. 05 May 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- **19.** JOHN ROUSE⁴ CREECH (*JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Aug 1833, and died 17 Mar 1908. He married EVALINE?. She was born 14 Jan 1841, and died 02 Feb 1917.

Notes for JOHN ROUSE CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12389

Name (Age): CREECH, John R. (75)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/20/1908

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield - Family Cemetery

More About JOHN ROUSE CREECH:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Occupation: Miller

Notes for EVALINE ?: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12320

Name (Age): CREECH, Evaline (ca: 76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/09/1917

Other Pub. Info.: w/o J. R. Creech, 13 Childrens, 66 Grand-children, Creech family Cemetery

More About EVALINE ?:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN CREECH and EVALINE? are:

- 30. i. THOMAS D.⁵ CREECH, b. Mar 1859; d. 03 Nov 1941.
- 31. ii. WILLIAM SANDERS CREECH, b. 04 Jun 1860; d. 09 Apr 1938.
- 32. iii. Albert Sidney Creech, b. 10 Oct 1861; d. 21 Oct 1935.
 - iv. JAMES R. CREECH, b. Abt. 1864.
 - v. NANCY A. CREECH, b. Abt. 1866.
 - vi. Bethany Creech, b. Abt. 1867.
 - vii. ELIZA CREECH, b. Abt. 1868.
 - viii. CHARLES CREECH, b. Mar 1870; m. SARAH F. ?; b. Dec 1880.
 - ix. JOHN H. CREECH, b. 15 Jun 1871; d. 10 Sep 1902.

More About JOHN H. CREECH:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

x. ROSETTA CREECH, b. May 1876; d. Jun 1943; m. C. F. THOMPSON.

Notes for ROSETTA CREECH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 51655

Name (Age): THOMPSON, Rosetta (Mrs. C.F.) (67)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/29/1943

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Mr. and Mrs. John R. Creech, Family Cem., Boonhill

Twp.

More About ROSETTA CREECH:

Burial: Family Cemetery

- xi. ORRETTIE E. CREECH, b. Sep 1879.
- xii. WINNIE A. CREECH, b. Jul 1881.
- xiii. RODELLA C. CREECH, b. Jan 1882.

20. EDWIN JAMES THOMAS⁴ CREECH (*JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1842. He married REBECCA C. THOMPSON 20 Nov 1866 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN THOMPSON and MARTHA PEEDIN.

Marriage Notes for EDWIN CREECH and REBECCA THOMPSON:

Groom: Edwin J T Creech Bride: Rebecca Thompson Bond Date: 20 Nov 1866

Bond #: 000067455

Level Info: North Carolina Marriage Bonds, 1741-1868

ImageNum: 007969 County: Johnston Record #: 01 051

Bondsman: Alex Thain Witness: P. T. Massey

More About EDWIN CREECH and REBECCA THOMPSON: Marriage: 20 Nov 1866, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EDWIN CREECH and REBECCA THOMPSON are:

- i. GEORGE D.⁵ CREECH, b. Abt. 1868.
- ii. ELIJAH CREECH, b. Abt. 1870.
- iii. JAMES H. CREECH, b. Abt. 1872.
- iv. Louis E. Creech, b. Abt. 1875.
- v. SARAH F. CREECH, b. Abt. 1875.
- vi. JOHN CREECH, b. Abt. 1879.

Generation No. 5

21. APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH⁵ CREECH (*JESSE*⁴, *JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1851 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Jul 1926 in Wake County, North Carolina. She married BENNETT CREECH 10 Jun 1877 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM CREECH and NANCY SPENCER. He was born 05 Mar 1853 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Nov 1902.

More About APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH CREECH:

Burial: 22 Jul 1926, Bennett Creech Family Cemetery, Off SR 2121, O'Neals Township,

Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of Liver

More About BENNETT CREECH:

Burial: Bennett Creech Family Cemetery, Off SR 2121, O'Neals Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for APSILLA CREECH and BENNETT CREECH:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Appy Ann Elizabeth Creech

Gender: Female

Estimated Birth Year: 1877

Spouse: Bennett Creech Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1877

Marriage Date: 10 Jun 1877 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BENNETT CREECH and APSILLA CREECH: Marriage: 10 Jun 1877, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of APSILLA CREECH and BENNETT CREECH are:

i. FLORENCE⁶ CREECH, b. Abt. 1878.

ii. TROY CREECH, b. 25 Aug 1881; d. 22 Nov 1951; m. LUZETTIE?; b. 22 Jun 1881; d. 02 Apr 1915.

More About TROY CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About LUZETTIE ?:

Burial: Bennett Creech Family Cemetery, Off SR 2121, O'Neals Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- iii. SARAH CREECH.
- 33. iv. LOU ELLA CREECH, b. 22 Mar 1883, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 29 Mar 1924, Chatham County, North Carolina.
- 34. v. JOHN WILLIAM CREECH, b. 05 Jan 1888; d. 23 Jan 1966.
- 35. vi. DEMPSEY P. CREECH, b. 14 Apr 1889; d. 04 Oct 1967.
 - vii. JOSEPH WADE CREECH, b. 04 Nov 1892; d. 04 Oct 1962; m. SWANNIE PEELE; b. 31 Mar 1894; d. 13 Jan 1969.

Notes for JOSEPH WADE CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12410

Name (Age): CREECH, Joseph Wade (70)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/09/1962

Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 2, Kenly, s/o Bennett and Appie Creech

More About JOSEPH WADE CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

Notes for SWANNIE PEELE:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12669

Name (Age): CREECH, Swannie Peele (Mrs.) (73)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/14/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Kenly, NC

More About SWANNIE PEELE:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

viii. NANCY CREECH, b. Apr 1894.

22. CATHERINE⁵ CREECH (*BARNABAS*⁴, *LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Apr 1848 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Jul 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM HENDISON WATSON 08 Jul 1869 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born May 1849 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About CATHERINE CREECH:

Burial: Watson Cemetery, Pine Level, North Carolina

More About WILLIAM WATSON and CATHERINE CREECH:

Marriage: 08 Jul 1869, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CATHERINE CREECH and WILLIAM WATSON are:

- i. HADDIE⁶ WATSON.
- ii. SARAH L. WATSON, b. May 1870.

- iii. JAMES M. WATSON, b. Dec 1874.
- iv. ROBERT DANIEL WATSON, b. 16 Jul 1877.
- v. ELLEN WATSON, b. Abt. 1879.
- 36. vi. BARNEY HENDISON WATSON, b. 02 Mar 1885; d. May 1955.
- **23.** ALEXANDER⁵ CREECH (*HERRIN*⁴, *LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Dec 1850. He married MANDY?. She was born 30 Apr 1851, and died 08 Mar 1924.

More About MANDY ?:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ALEXANDER CREECH and MANDY? are:

i. WILLIAM EDWARD⁶ CREECH, b. 10 Sep 1878; d. 09 May 1908.

More About WILLIAM EDWARD CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. MARY CREECH, b. Jan 1881.
- iii. GEORGE H. CREECH, b. 15 Apr 1882; d. 10 Oct 1930.

More About GEORGE H. CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 37. iv. THOMAS L. CREECH, b. 12 May 1886; d. 27 May 1937.
- 38. v. Charlie Oakley Creech, b. 16 Apr 1887; d. 24 Nov 1923.
 - vi. HOWARD CREECH, b. 1889; d. 1932.

More About HOWARD CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

24. SARAH⁵ PEEDIN (*NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Jan 1843 in North Carolina, and died Bef. 1920. She married (1) JOHN W. THOMPSON 30 Jan 1862 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) NOBLE FESTUS STARLING 02 May 1871 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM STARLING and ELIZABETH?. He was born May 1848 in North Carolina, and died Aft. 1920.

Marriage Notes for SARAH PEEDIN and JOHN THOMPSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Sarah P Peeden

Gender: Female

Spouse: John W Thompson Spouse Gender: Male Marriage Date: 30 Jan 1862 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN THOMPSON and SARAH PEEDIN: Marriage: 30 Jan 1862, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About NOBLE FESTUS STARLING:

Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for SARAH PEEDIN and NOBLE STARLING: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Sarah Thompson

Gender: Female

Spouse: Festus Starling Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 2 May 1871 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About NOBLE STARLING and SARAH PEEDIN:

Marriage: 02 May 1871, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of SARAH PEEDIN and JOHN THOMPSON is:

i. CHARLES⁶ THOMPSON, b. Abt. 1868, North Carolina.

Children of SARAH PEEDIN and NOBLE STARLING are:

- ii. JAMES⁶ STARLING, b. Oct 1881, North Carolina.
- 39. iii. Effie Starling, b. May 1884, North Carolina; d. Sep 1964.
- 40. iv. MILFORD LEE STARLING, b. 15 Apr 1886, North Carolina; d. 04 Apr 1972, Sanford, Lee County, North Carolina.

25. SIMON CASWELL⁵ PEEDIN (*NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 07 Nov 1847 in North Carolina, and died 10 Jan 1911. He married TRESINDY CREECH. She was born 01 Nov 1844 in North Carolina, and died 28 Nov 1882.

Notes for SIMON CASWELL PEEDIN:

**Cemetery Location: On the highway going from Brogden SR 1007 to Pine Level. It has about 175 marked & several unmarked graves. Compiler: Ray Lawhon, Dec 1981

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41797

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Simeon C. (64)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/20/1911

Other Pub. Info.: John R. Creech Graveyard -- Pine Level

More About SIMON CASWELL PEEDIN:

Burial: Creech Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

More About TRESINDY CREECH:

Burial: Creech Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SIMON PEEDIN and TRESINDY CREECH are:

i. JAMES HENRY⁶ PEEDIN, b. 21 Jul 1870, North Carolina; d. 06 Aug 1897.

Notes for JAMES HENRY PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41716

Name (Age): PEEDIN, James Henry (27)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/19/1897

Other Pub. Info.: s/o S.C./Trecinda Peedin -- Family Cemetery

 ALVIN ADDISON PEEDIN, b. 21 Aug 1873, North Carolina; d. 25 Aug 1970, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. LILLIE ANN PETERSON; b. 05 May 1881; d. 29 May 1913.

Notes for ALVIN ADDISON PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41655

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Alvin Addison (Uncle Abb) (97)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/25/1970

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, (Picture), s/o Simeon Caswell Monroe and

Trecinda Creech, h/o Lillie Ann Peterson, Sunset Memorial Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Alvin Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed

Age: 97

Date of Birth: 1873

Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 25 Aug 1970 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Aug 1960

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About ALVIN ADDISON PEEDIN:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LILLIE ANN PETERSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41740

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Lily Peterson (33)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/30/1913

Other Pub. Info.: (Mrs. A. A.), Family Cemetery -- Smithfield

More About LILLIE ANN PETERSON:

Burial: H A Peterson Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

- iii. MOLLIE DELLA PEEDIN, b. 22 Jun 1876, North Carolina; d. 22 Jul 1893.
- iv. JOSEPH WALTER PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1878, North Carolina; d. 22 Apr 1905.

Notes for JOSEPH WALTER PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41730

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Joseph Obit. Pub. Date: 04/28/1905

Other Pub. Info.: Consumption - Family Cemetery ner Creech's Mill --

Smithfield

More About JOSEPH WALTER PEEDIN:

Cause of Death: Consumption

v. AGRIPPA JASPER PEEDIN, b. 30 Jun 1881, North Carolina; d. 03 Jan 1911.

Notes for AGRIPPA JASPER PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41647

Name (Age): PEEDIN, A. J. (30) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/20/1911

Other Pub. Info.: b. 30 Jun 1881, d.3 Jan 1911, Pine Level

More About AGRIPPA JASPER PEEDIN:

Burial: Creech Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

26. SANDERS AMOS⁵ PEEDIN (*NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1850 in North Carolina, and died May 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married PENELOPE "PENNIE" BOYETTE 07 Jan 1873 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1858, and died 27 Jan 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SANDERS AMOS PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41795

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Sanders (64)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/22/1934

Other Pub. Info.: Pine Level Twp.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Sanders A Peedin

Race: White Age: 84

Date of Birth: 1850 Date of Death: May 1934 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Notes for PENELOPE "PENNIE" BOYETTE:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41773

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Pennie (75)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/10/1933

Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery, Pine Level

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Pennie Peeden

Race: White

Age: 75

Date of Birth: 1858

Date of Death: 27 Jan 1933 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Marriage Notes for SANDERS PEEDIN and PENELOPE BOYETTE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Sanders Amos Peeden

Gender: Male

Spouse: Penelope Boyett Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 7 Jan 1873 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About SANDERS PEEDIN and PENELOPE BOYETTE: Marriage: 07 Jan 1873, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of SANDERS PEEDIN and PENELOPE BOYETTE is:

41. i. ALICE⁶ PEEDIN, b. 27 Oct 1885, North Carolina; d. 07 May 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina.

27. ALVIN WASHINGTON⁵ PEEDIN (*NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 12 May 1853 in North Carolina, and died 11 Aug 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married CASSANDRA BRASWELL. She was born 01 May 1852 in North Carolina, and died 02 Oct 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALVIN WASHINGTON PEEDIN:

**Cemetery Location: Cemetery is located in the southwest section of a field owned by Robert L Peedin, on the East side of SR 2305 and South side of SR 2306. 78 lots are marked off in the cemetery. 30 marked graves

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Alvin W Peedin

Age: 75

Date of Birth: 1853

Date of Death: 11 Aug 1928

Death County: Johnston
Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ALVIN WASHINGTON PEEDIN:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CASSANDRA BRASWELL:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41654

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Alvin (Mrs.) (76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/02/1928

Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery -- near Pine Level

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Casanda Peedin

Age: 76

Date of Birth: 1852

Date of Death: 2 Oct 1928 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About CASSANDRA BRASWELL:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ALVIN PEEDIN and CASSANDRA BRASWELL are:

- 42. i. JAMES C.⁶ PEEDIN, b. 12 Oct 1877, North Carolina; d. 13 Oct 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. ELIZA PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1883, North Carolina.
- 43. iii. WILLIAM SPAN PEEDIN, b. 26 Sep 1884, North Carolina; d. 16 Feb 1963, Orange County, North Carolina.
- 44. iv. RICHARD DANIEL PEEDIN, b. 07 Aug 1888, North Carolina; d. 06 Mar 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - v. CLARA PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1891, North Carolina.
 - vi. ALVIN ERNEST PEEDIN, b. 12 Jul 1892, North Carolina; d. 28 Aug 1974, Wilson, North Carolina; m. LOLA DAISY ADAMS, 23 Jan 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 04 Aug 1895; d. 17 Nov 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALVIN ERNEST PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41656

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Alvin Ernest

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/30/1974

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Alvin Washington/Cassandra Braswell -- Peedin Family

Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Alvin Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Age: 82

Date of Birth: 1892

Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 28 Aug 1974

Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Aug 1964

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About ALVIN ERNEST PEEDIN:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Notes for LOLA DAISY ADAMS:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41742

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Lola Daisy Adams (Mrs.) (83)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/21/1978

Other Pub. Info.: b 8-4-1895 - d/o David H./Mary H. S. Adams - wid/o Alvin

Ernest - Peedin Fam Cem. - Wake Co.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lola Daisy Peedin

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number:

Age: 83

Date of Birth: 4 Aug 1895 Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 17 Nov 1978

Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1978

More About LOLA DAISY ADAMS:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ALVIN PEEDIN and LOLA ADAMS:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: A E Peedin Gender: Male

Spouse: Daisy Adams Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 23 Jan 1916 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALVIN PEEDIN and LOLA ADAMS:

Marriage: 23 Jan 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina

vii. MARTHA PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1896, North Carolina.

28. JOSEPH H.⁵ CREECH (*WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 22 Apr 1850, and died 14 Aug 1908. He married PEATIE HAYNES. She was born 15 Sep 1850, and died 15 Mar 1923.

More About JOSEPH H. CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

More About PEATIE HAYNES:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Children of JOSEPH CREECH and PEATIE HAYNES are:

- 45. i. JOSHUA D.⁶ CREECH, b. 23 Jun 1872; d. 10 Dec 1930.
 - ii. JANE CREECH, b. Abt. 1875.
 - iii. ELONZO CREECH, b. Jul 1879.
 - iv. Stephen R. Creech, b. 30 Jul 1881; d. 24 May 1910.

More About STEPHEN R. CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- v. MARY E. CREECH, b. Dec 1884.
- 46. vi. JAMES IVAN CREECH, b. 05 Jun 1887; d. 04 Jan 1927.
- 47. vii. JOSEPH MARVIN CREECH, b. 22 Feb 1893; d. Nov 1962, Hertford, North Carolina.
- 48. viii. SUSAN IDA CREECH, b. 05 Aug 1890; d. 05 Apr 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- **29.** CLARK G.⁵ CREECH (*LARKIN*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 23 Nov 1859, and died 05 May 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married NARCISSA LANE. She was born 17 Jun 1861, and died 24 Jul 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLARK G. CREECH:

**Cemetery Location: On Harvey Oliver farm about 500 yds back of the homeplace on Hwy 70 east. 4 miles west of Princeton. 4 large cedar and 1 crepe myrtle trees in cemetery. well kept. no fence. 41 marked graves, 7 umarked. Compiler: Edna Caudill & Elizabeth Sanders, Feb 1976

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Clarke G Creech

Race: White Age: 55

Date of Birth: 1859

Date of Death: 5 May 1914 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About CLARK G. CREECH:

Burial: Harvey Oliver Family Cemetery, Hwy 70, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for NARCISSA LANE:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Mr. Clark Creech {Note from Deb: Should read "Mrs."}

Race: White Age: 53

Date of Birth: 1861

Date of Death: 24 Jul 1914 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About NARCISSA LANE:

Burial: Harvey Oliver Family Cemetery, Hwy 70, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of CLARK CREECH and NARCISSA LANE is:

49. i. WILLIAM GIDEON⁶ CREECH, b. Abt. 1890, North Carolina; d. 18 Oct 1960, Johnston County, North Carolina.

30. THOMAS D.⁵ CREECH (*JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Mar 1859, and died 03 Nov 1941. He married BETTIE LASSITER, daughter of WILLIAM LASSITER and ELEANOR?. She was born Nov 1863, and died 30 Oct 1941.

Notes for THOMAS D. CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12683

Name (Age): CREECH, Tommy D (82)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/04/1941

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, died on Monday after wife's death on Thursday, Sunset Memorial

Park

More About THOMAS D. CREECH: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

Occupation: Farmer

Notes for BETTIE LASSITER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12684

Name (Age): CREECH, Tommy D. (Mrs.) (79)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/04/1941

Other Pub. Info.: d/o William Henry and Eleanor Lassiter, died on Thursday, Sunset Memorial

Park

More About BETTIE LASSITER: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park Children of THOMAS CREECH and BETTIE LASSITER are:

- 50. i. MITTIE MAE⁶ CREECH, b. Jan 1882.
- 51. ii. JAMES CALVIN CREECH, b. 07 Aug 1883; d. 07 Mar 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. MARY A. CREECH, b. 08 Jan 1885, North Carolina; d. 15 Oct 1974, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? THOMPSON.

Notes for MARY A. CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 51620

Name (Age): THOMPSON, Mary Creech

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/01/1974

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Tom and Betty Lassiter Creech, Kenly Cemetary

More About MARY A. CREECH:

Burial: 31 Oct 1974, Kenly Cemetery

- 52. iv. WILL HENRY CREECH, b. 05 Sep 1888, North Carolina; d. 11 Oct 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - v. NETTIE LILLIAN CREECH, b. May 1890.
 - vi. CORA CREECH, b. Dec 1892.
 - vii. RUBEN ARTHUR CREECH, b. 1895; d. Apr 1951; m. FANNIE PEEDIN.

Notes for RUBEN ARTHUR CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13476

Name (Age): CREECH, R. Arthur (52)

Obit. Pub. Date: 04/13/1951

Other Pub. Info.: s/o T. D. and Bettie Lassiter Creech, h/o Fannie Peeding,

shot himself, Sunset Memorial Gardens, Smithfield

More About RUBEN ARTHUR CREECH:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

- 53. viii. ADDIE E. CREECH, b. 30 Dec 1898; d. 24 Aug 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- **31.** WILLIAM SANDERS⁵ CREECH (*JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 04 Jun 1860, and died 09 Apr 1938. He married MARTHA ANN BOYETTE 15 Apr 1886 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of LARKIN BOYETTE and CHLOE?. She was born 20 Feb 1867, and died 07 May 1910.

Notes for WILLIAM SANDERS CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12743

Name (Age): CREECH, William, Sanders (77)

Obit. Pub. Date: 04/12/1938

Other Pub. Info.: s/o John R. and Evaline Creech, near Pine Level -- Sunset Mem. Cem.

More About WILLIAM SANDERS CREECH:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARTHA ANN BOYETTE:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12516

Name (Age): CREECH, Martha Ann (43)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/13/1910

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Larkin and Chloe Boyette, w/o William Sanders Creech, mother of 10

Children, Creech's Cem. Near Creech's Mill

More About MARTHA ANN BOYETTE:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM CREECH and MARTHA BOYETTE:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: W S Creech Gender: Male

Estimated birth year: 1886

Spouse: Martha Boyette Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1886

Marriage Date: 15 Apr 1886 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM CREECH and MARTHA BOYETTE:

Marriage: 15 Apr 1886, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM CREECH and MARTHA BOYETTE are:

54. i. NORA⁶ CREECH, b. 04 Mar 1889, North Carolina; d. 14 May 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina.

55. ii. HENRY PRESTON CREECH, b. 02 Jan 1892; d. 02 Aug 1977, Johnston County, North Carolina.

56. iii. MATTIE CREECH, b. Abt. 1895; d. Aug 1963.

iv. OMEGA EVELYN CREECH, b. 23 Dec 1897; d. 11 Jan 1989, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for OMEGA EVELYN CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12068

Name (Age): CREECH, Amega Evelyn (91)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/13/1989

Other Pub. Info.: b. 12-23-1897 d/o William Sanders and Martha Boyette

Creech, Sunset Mem. Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Omega Evelyn Creech Death Date: 11 Jan 1989 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 91

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 23 Dec 1897

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Forsyth Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Creech Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Never Married Social Security Number:

Autopsy: No

Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About OMEGA EVELYN CREECH:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

v. JAMES BERNARD "JIM" CREECH, b. 13 Dec 1901; d. 19 Oct 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES BERNARD "JIM" CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12340

Name (Age): CREECH, James Bernard (Jim) (79)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/20/1981

Other Pub. Info.: b. 12-13-1901, s/o William Sanders and Martha Boyette

Creech, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: JAMES BERNARD CREECH

Age: 79 Years

Death Date: 19 October 1981

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 13 December 1901

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About James Bernard "Jim" Creech:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

32. ALBERT SIDNEY⁵ CREECH (*JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 10 Oct 1861, and died 21 Oct 1935. He married TELITHA JANE THOMPSON. She was born 07 Dec 1871, and died 12 Mar 1941.

Notes for ALBERT SIDNEY CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13599

Name (Age): CREECH, Sidney (74)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/22/1935

Other Pub. Info.: brain hemorrage, Creech Cem.

More About ALBERT SIDNEY CREECH:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

Notes for TELITHA JANE THOMPSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12680

Name (Age): CREECH, Tilitha Jane (69)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/14/1941

Other Pub. Info.: w/o Albert Sidney Creech, nee: Thompson, Family Cem. Princeton

More About TELITHA JANE THOMPSON:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ALBERT CREECH and TELITHA THOMPSON are:

i. LOU ELLA⁶ CREECH, b. 05 Mar 1888; d. 20 Dec 1893.

More About LOU ELLA CREECH:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. IDA J. CREECH, b. Oct 1888.
- iii. BERTHA V. CREECH, b. Sep 1893.
- 57. iv. BESSIE I. CREECH, b. 12 Aug 1895, North Carolina; d. 10 Jan 1972, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.
 - v. MARY ETHEL CREECH, b. Jun 1898.
 - vi. ETTA CREECH, b. Abt. 1901.
 - vii. EULA CREECH, b. Abt. 1903.
- 58. viii. ALMA SIDNEY CREECH, b. 28 Dec 1905.
 - ix. JAMES DEBRO "SID" CREECH, b. 05 Aug 1908; d. 12 Dec 1980, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. SARAH E. CROCKER; b. 17 Feb 1911, North Carolina; d. 17 Sep 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES DEBRO "SID" CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12346

Name (Age): CREECH, James Debro (Sid)

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/12/1980

Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-5-1908, s/o Albert Sidney and Tilitha Jane Thompson

Creech, Creech family Cemetery, Rt. 2, Smithfield, NC

Name: JAMES DEBRO CREECH

Age: 72 Years

Death Date: 12 December 1980

Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina

Birth Date: 05 August 1908

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state

Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JAMES DEBRO "SID" CREECH:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Notes for SARAH E. CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12656

Name (Age): CREECH, Sarah Crocker (75)

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/19/1986

Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-17-1911, d/o Wade Hampton and Essie Starling

Crocker, family Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Sarah Crocker Creech Death Date: 17 Sep 1986 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 75

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Feb 1911

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: C

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

More About SARAH E. CROCKER:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

x. ALBERT WOODROW CREECH, b. 05 Sep 1914; d. 26 Jun 1916.

More About ALBERT WOODROW CREECH:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Generation No. 6

33. LOU ELLA⁶ CREECH (*APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH*⁵, *JESSE*⁴, *JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 22 Mar 1883 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 29 Mar 1924 in Chatham County, North Carolina. She married THOMAS HENRY PARRISH, son of LYSANIOUS PARRISH and DELIA JONES. He was born 14 May 1881 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Oct 1931.

More About LOU ELLA CREECH:

Burial: 30 Mar 1924, Creech Family Cemetery

Cause of Death: Pellagra

More About THOMAS HENRY PARRISH:

Burial: Hatcher Family Cemetery, SR 2106, O'Neals Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Children of LOU CREECH and THOMAS PARRISH are:

i. RODNEY ERNEST⁷ PARRISH, b. 29 Sep 1907; d. 05 Sep 1908.

More About RODNEY ERNEST PARRISH:

Burial: Bennett Creech Family Cemetery, Off SR 2121, O'Neals Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 59. ii. ELIJAH RAYMOND PARRISH, b. 05 Jun 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Sep 1985, Lee County, North Carolina.
 - iii. THOMAS PRESTON PARRISH, b. Abt. 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 60. iv. CLEVELAND BRAXTON PARRISH, b. Abt. 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Jan 1957, Hertford County, North Carolina.
 - v. SAM PARRISH, b. 22 Oct 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Mar 1986, Winston-Salem, North Carolina; m. DOROTHY?.

Notes for SAM PARRISH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sam Parrish

Date of Birth: 22 Oct 1916

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Parent2 Name: Ella Creech Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 3 Page: 915

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40878

Name (Age): PARRISH, Sam (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/04/1986

Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-22-1916 JC, s/o Henry/Ella Creech Parrish, h/o

Dorothy Parrish, Parklawn Memorial Gardens, Rural Hall, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Sam Parrish Death Date: 2 Mar 1986 Death City: Winston-Salem Death County: Forsyth Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 69

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 22 Oct 1916

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Stokes

Residence State: North Carolina

Father: P Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number:

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About SAM PARRISH:

Burial: Parklawn Memorial Gardens, Rural Hall, North Carolina

vi. BABY GIRL PARRISH, b. 08 Dec 1919, Lee County, North Carolina; d. 09 Dec 1919, Lee County, North Carolina.

Notes for BABY GIRL PARRISH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Unnamed Parrish Date of Birth: 8 Dec 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Lee

Parent1 Name: Henry Parrish Parent2 Name: Lou Ella Creech Roll Number: B_C058_66001

Volume: 3 Page: 142

More About BABY GIRL PARRISH:

Burial: 10 Dec 1919, Cool Springs Cemetery, Sanford, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Premature Birth

34. JOHN WILLIAM⁶ CREECH (*APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH*⁵, *JESSE*⁴, *JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 05 Jan 1888, and died 23 Jan 1966. He married CORA A. PARRISH 05 Sep 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of LYSANIOUS PARRISH and DELIA JONES. She was born 22 Apr 1895, and died 09 Jul 1969 in Wake County North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN WILLIAM CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12391

Name (Age): CREECH, John W (78)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/25/1966

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Bennett and Appie Creech

More About JOHN WILLIAM CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

Notes for CORA A. PARRISH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12152

Name (Age): CREECH, Cora A. Parrish (74)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/11/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Selma, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Cora Creech Death Date: 9 Jul 1969 Death County: Wake

Date Death Recorded: Jul 1969

Death Age: 74 Burial Type: Birth Date: 1895

Residence County: Wake

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy:

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About CORA A. PARRISH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOHN CREECH and CORA PARRISH:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: John Creech Gender: Male

Estimated Birth Year: 1912

Spouse: Cora Parrish Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1912

Marriage Date: 5 Sep 1912 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN CREECH and CORA PARRISH:

Marriage: 05 Sep 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN CREECH and CORA PARRISH are:

i. ROLAND CLIFTON⁷ CREECH, b. 03 Dec 1913; d. 13 Mar 1985, Wilson, North Carolina; m. NANNIE PRICE.

Notes for ROLAND CLIFTON CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12632

Name (Age): CREECH, Roland Clifton (72)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/15/1985

Other Pub. Info.: s/o John William and Cora Ann Creech, h/o Nannie Price

Creech, Selma Memorial Gardens

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Roland Clifton Creech Death Date: 13 Mar 1985 Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 71

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 Dec 1913

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Selma

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: C Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number:

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About ROLAND CLIFTON CREECH:

Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. LOIS GLADYS CREECH, b. 15 Jun 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOIS GLADYS CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lois G Creech Date of Birth: 15 Jun 1915

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cora Parrish Parent2 Name: Jno W

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 2 Page: 937

iii. SHELBERT CREECH, b. 13 Sep 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHELBERT CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: M Creech

Date of Birth: 13 Sep 1917

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cora Parrish

Parent2 Name: John

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 4 Page: 1098

iv. DOUGLAS CREECH, b. Abt. 1921.

v. AGNES CREECH, b. 04 Jun 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for AGNES CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Agnes Creech Date of Birth: 4 Jun 1922

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cora Parrish

Parent2 Name: John

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 9 Page: 386

- vi. VERNON CREECH, b. Abt. 1925.
- vii. T. S. CREECH, b. Abt. 1927.
- viii. BENJAMIN FRANKLIN CREECH, b. 30 Nov 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BENJAMIN FRANKLIN CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Benjamin Franklin Creech

Date of Birth: 30 Nov 1928

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cora Parrish

Parent2 Name: Jno

Roll Number: B C056 66001

Volume: 15 Page: 1347

ix. SETH BENNETT CREECH, b. 22 Mar 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Jan 1946.

Notes for SETH BENNETT CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Seth Bennett Creech Date of Birth: 22 Mar 1931

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cora Parrish

Parent2 Name: J W

Roll Number: B C056 66001

Volume: 18 Page: 913

More About SETH BENNETT CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

x. BILLIE RAY CREECH, b. 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BILLIE RAY CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Billie Ray Creech Date of Birth: 1935

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cora Parrish

Parent2 Name: John

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 22 Page: 1024

35. DEMPSEY P.⁶ CREECH (*APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH*⁵, *JESSE*⁴, *JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 14 Apr 1889, and died 04 Oct 1967. He married RHODA A. STANCIL, daughter of JOHN STANCIL and NANCY CREECH. She was born 01 Oct 1892 in North Carolina, and died Mar 1980 in Franklin, Virginia.

Notes for DEMPSEY P. CREECH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12175

Name (Age): CREECH, Dempsey P (78)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/06/1967 Other Pub. Info.: Kenly, NC

More About DEMPSEY P. CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Notes for RHODA A. STANCIL:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12617

Name (Age): CREECH, Rhoda Stancil (Mrs.) (87)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/07/1980

Other Pub. Info.: Franklin, VA, b. 10-1-1892, d/o Mr. and Mrs. Napoleon Stancil, wid/o

Dempsey Creech, Creech's Church Cemetery

Social Security Death Index

Name: Rhoda Creech

SSN:

Last Residence: 23851 Franklin, Franklin City, Virginia, United States of America

Born: 1 Oct 1892 Died: Mar 1980

State (Year) SSN issued: Virginia (1973)

More About RHODA A. STANCIL:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Children of DEMPSEY CREECH and RHODA STANCIL are:

i. DANIEL⁷ CREECH, b. 02 Sep 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DANIEL CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Daniel Creech Date of Birth: 2 Sep 1914

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dunsie

Parent2 Name: Rhoda Stancil Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 953

 LONNIE RALPH CREECH, b. 02 Sep 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Nov 1991, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LONNIE RALPH CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lonie Creech Date of Birth: 21 Sep 1914

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Duns

Parent2 Name: Rhoda Stancil Roll Number: B C056 66001

Volume: 2 Page: 847

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12474

Name (Age): CREECH, Lonnie R. (77)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/19/1991

Other Pub. Info.: b. 9-2-1914, s/o Dempsey and Rhoda Stancil Creech,

Creech's Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lonnie Ralph Creech Death Date: 17 Nov 1991 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 77

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 2 Sep 1914

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Creech Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Social Security Number:

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About LONNIE RALPH CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, SR 2117, O'Neal's Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

- 61. iii. THELBERT RAY CREECH, b. 16 Mar 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Sep 1988, Suffolk, Virginia.
 - iv. JOHN BENNETT CREECH, b. Sep 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN BENNETT CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: John Bennett Creech

Date of Birth: 31 Sep 1928 {Note from Deb: This date must be erroneous as

there are not 31 days in September}

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: D P

Parent2 Name: Rhoda Stancil Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 15 Page: 389

36. BARNEY HENDISON⁶ WATSON (*CATHERINE*⁵ *CREECH*, *BARNABAS*⁴, *LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 02 Mar 1885, and died May 1955. He married MINNIE STEPHENSON.

Notes for Barney Hendison Watson:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 55194

Name (Age): WATSON, Barney H. (70)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/17/1955

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Wiley H. and Katherine Creech Watson of Jo. Co.

Child of BARNEY WATSON and MINNIE STEPHENSON is:

i. HERMAN MUNDS⁷ WATSON, b. 08 Mar 1910; d. Jun 1981, Virginia.

Notes for HERMAN MUNDS WATSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 55243

Name (Age): WATSON, Herman Munds (71)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/12/1981

Other Pub. Info.: b. 8 Mar 1910, s/o Barney Henderson and Minnie Stephenson Watson, WWII Vet., Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, NC

More About HERMAN MUNDS WATSON:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

37. THOMAS L.⁶ CREECH (*ALEXANDER*⁵, *HERRIN*⁴, *LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 12 May 1886, and died 27 May 1937. He married ZILPHIA MITCHELL Aft. 1923. She was born 09 Jun 1894, and died 01 Feb 1961.

More About THOMAS L. CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About ZILPHIA MITCHELL:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About THOMAS CREECH and ZILPHIA MITCHELL:

Marriage: Aft. 1923

Child of THOMAS CREECH and ZILPHIA MITCHELL is:

i. THEO⁷ CREECH, b. Abt. 1927.

38. CHARLIE OAKLEY⁶ CREECH (*ALEXANDER*⁵, *HERRIN*⁴, *LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 16 Apr 1887, and died 24 Nov 1923. He married ZILPHIA MITCHELL 19 Jan 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 09 Jun 1894, and died 01 Feb 1961.

More About CHARLIE OAKLEY CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About ZILPHIA MITCHELL:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CHARLIE CREECH and ZILPHIA MITCHELL:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Ocre Creech

Gender: Male

Estimated birth year: 1913

Spouse: Zilphia Mitchell

Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Marriage Date: 19 Jan 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CHARLIE CREECH and ZILPHIA MITCHELL: Marriage: 19 Jan 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CHARLIE CREECH and ZILPHIA MITCHELL are:

- i. GENNIE⁷ CREECH, b. Abt. 1914.
- ii. WALTER H. CREECH, b. 24 Oct 1916; d. 17 Nov 1959.

More About WALTER H. CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- iii. CHARLIE CREECH, b. Abt. 1919.
- iv. HERBERT LEE CREECH, b. 09 Sep 1921; d. 18 Oct 1922.

More About HERBERT LEE CREECH:

Burial: Pearce Family Cemetery, SR 2141, Micro Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 62. v. JAMES ALEX CREECH, b. 12 Aug 1923; d. 15 Jan 1998.
- **39.** EFFIE⁶ STARLING (*SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born May 1884 in North Carolina, and died Sep 1964. She married WADE HAMPTON CROCKER, son of WILLIAM CROCKER and SARAH GODWIN. He was born 1881 in North Carolina, and died 02 Mar 1953 in North Carolina.

Notes for EFFIE STARLING:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12824

Name (Age): CROCKER, Effie (80)

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/18/1964

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, d/o Noble Festus and Sarah Peedin Starling, w/o Wade H.

Crocker

Notes for WADE HAMPTON CROCKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12917

Name (Age): CROCKER, Wade H. (72)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/03/1953

Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 3, Selma - Family Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Wade H Crocker

Age: 72

Date of Birth: 1881

Date of Death: 2 Mar 1953 Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About WADE HAMPTON CROCKER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EFFIE STARLING and WADE CROCKER are:

63. i. DAISY⁷ CROCKER, b. 02 Dec 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07 Dec 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina.

ii. SARAH E. CROCKER, b. 17 Feb 1911, North Carolina; d. 17 Sep 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JAMES DEBRO "SID" CREECH; b. 05 Aug 1908; d. 12 Dec 1980, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for SARAH E. CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12656

Name (Age): CREECH, Sarah Crocker (75)

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/19/1986

Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-17-1911, d/o Wade Hampton and Essie Starling

Crocker, family Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Sarah Crocker Creech Death Date: 17 Sep 1986 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 75

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Feb 1911

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: C

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

More About SARAH E. CROCKER:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Notes for JAMES DEBRO "SID" CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12346

Name (Age): CREECH, James Debro (Sid)

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/12/1980

Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-5-1908, s/o Albert Sidney and Tilitha Jane Thompson

Creech, Creech family Cemetery, Rt. 2, Smithfield, NC

Name: JAMES DEBRO CREECH

Age: 72 Years

Death Date: 12 December 1980

Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina

Birth Date: 05 August 1908

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JAMES DEBRO "SID" CREECH:

Burial: Creech Family Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

iii. DORA V. CROCKER, b. 29 Dec 1912, North Carolina; d. 30 Jun 1992, Concord, Cabarrus County, North Carolina; m. ? CRANFORD.

Notes for DORA V. CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12004

Name (Age): CRANFORD, Dora C (79)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/03/1992

Other Pub. Info.: Kannaapolis, b. 12-29-1912, d/o Wade and Effie Starling

Crocker

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Dora Crocker Cranford

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Crocker

Age: 79

Date of Birth: 29 Dec 1912 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Kannapolis Residence County: Cabarrus Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 30 Jun 1992

Death City: Concord Death County: Cabarrus Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial out of state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

iv. WADE PERSON CROCKER, b. 23 Dec 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WADE PERSON CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wade Person Crocker Date of Birth: 23 Dec 1915

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston
Parent1 Name: Effie Starling
Parent2 Name: Wade Hamilton

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 2 Page: 973

- 64. v. LUCILE CROCKER, b. 29 Jan 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Sep 1988, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vi. RICHARD HAMPTON CROCKER, b. 19 Oct 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Oct 1993, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RICHARD HAMPTON CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12900

Name (Age): CROCKER, Richard H. (74)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/05/1993

Other Pub. Info.: Pine Level, b. 10-19-1918 in JC, s/o Wade H and Effie

Starling Crocker

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Richard Hampton Crocker

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Crocker

Age: 74

Date of Birth: 19 Oct 1918 Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 2 Oct 1993 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Death State: North Carolina

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

- 65. vii. ENOCH GODWIN CROCKER, b. 14 Oct 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Mar 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- **40.** MILFORD LEE⁶ STARLING (*SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 15 Apr 1886 in North Carolina, and died 04 Apr 1972 in Sanford, Lee

County, North Carolina. He married (1) MARY ISABELLE WILSON. She was born 03 Sep 1884, and died 25 Dec 1939. He married (2) MAMIE ALICE TUCKER 25 Apr 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MILFORD LEE STARLING:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Milford Starling

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Age: 86

Date of Birth: 1886 Residence County: Lee Date of Death: 4 Apr 1972

Death City: Sanford Death County: Lee

Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Apr 1962

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About MILFORD LEE STARLING:

Burial: Young Family Cemetery, Johnston County Road, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About MARY ISABELLE WILSON:

Burial: Young Family Cemetery, Johnston County Road, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MILFORD STARLING and MAMIE TUCKER:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4200070

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STARLING, MILFORD LEE Bride: HOCKADAY, MAMIE TUCKER

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 04/25/1942

Volume: 1942

Page: 70

More About MILFORD STARLING and MAMIE TUCKER: Marriage: 25 Apr 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MILFORD STARLING and MARY WILSON are:

i. EUNICE⁷ STARLING, b. Abt. 1913, North Carolina.

66. ii. STELLA LOUISE STARLING, b. 25 Jan 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina;

- d. 23 Apr 1999, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 67. iii. ELECTA WILSON STARLING, b. 01 Jun 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 30 Jul 1999, Sanford, Lee County, North Carolina.
- 68. iv. RUSSELL LEE STARLING, b. 08 Jan 1920, North Carolina; d. 21 Aug 1972, Fuquay-Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 69. v. PAUL ROWAN STARLING, b. 24 Sep 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 07 Oct 1944, WWII.
- 70. vi. MARY JOYCE STARLING, b. 29 Feb 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 15 Apr 2003, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of MILFORD STARLING and MAMIE TUCKER are:

- vii. SHIRLEY ANN⁷ STARLING, b. 21 Nov 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- viii. CONNIE LOU STARLING, b. 04 Jun 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ix. DENNIS ALLEN STARLING, b. 01 Jun 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- **41.** ALICE⁶ PEEDIN (*SANDERS AMOS*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 27 Oct 1885 in North Carolina, and died 07 May 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ROGER VICK CROCKER, son of WILLIAM CROCKER and SARAH GODWIN. He was born 1884 in North Carolina, and died 16 Mar 1958 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALICE PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12792

Name (Age): CROCKER, Alice Peedin (Mrs.)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/1975

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Sanders and Penny Boyette Peedin, Crocker Family Cemetery near Pine

Level, NC

Social Security Death Index

Name: Alice Crocker

SSN:

Last Residence: 27577 Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America

Born: 27 Oct 1885 Died: May 1975

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1973)

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Alice Crocker Gender: Female Race: White Age: 89 Date of Birth: 1886

Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 7 May 1975 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state Recorded date: 12 May 1975

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

More About ALICE PEEDIN:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ROGER VICK CROCKER:

** Cemetery Location: Between Pine Level and Selma on the Pine Level - Selma Road, Very large. well kept. 354 graves. Compiler: Mary Hocutt Taylor & Mrs Jesse Austin, 1976

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12897

Name (Age): CROCKER, R. V. (73)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/18/1958 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Roger V Crocker

Race: White

Age: 73 years 11 months 10 days

Date of Birth: 1885

Date of Death: 16 Mar 1958 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ROGER VICK CROCKER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ALICE PEEDIN and ROGER CROCKER are:

71. i. ROGER SANDERS⁷ CROCKER, b. 22 Apr 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Jul 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina.

72. ii. EDWIN JOSEPH CROCKER, b. 31 Dec 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Aug 1997, Wilson, North Carolina.

iii. ALICE CATHILEEN CROCKER, b. 05 Mar 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALICE CATHILEEN CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alice Cathileen Crocker Date of Birth: 5 Mar 1916

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alice Peedin Parent2 Name: Rogers

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 3 Page: 1053

iv. SAM ELWOOD CROCKER, b. 16 Apr 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Oct 1989, Rocky Mount, Nash County, North Carolina.

Notes for SAM ELWOOD CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sam Crocker Date of Birth: 1918

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alice Peedin

Parent2 Name: Roger

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 5 Page: 1034

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12908

Name (Age): CROCKER, Sam E. (71)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/20/1989

Other Pub. Info.: b. 4-16-1918 in JC, s/o Roger Vick and Alice Peedin

Crocker, WW II Vet., Crocker family Cemetery, Pine Level, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Sam Elwood Crocker

Gender: Male

Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Crocker

Age: 71

Date of Birth: 16 Apr 1918 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 18 Oct 1989 Death City: Rocky Mount (P)

Death County: Nash

Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About SAM ELWOOD CROCKER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North

Carolina

v. MINNIE FAY CROCKER, b. 14 Jul 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 Oct 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MINNIE FAY CROCKER:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Minnie Fay Crocker Date of Birth: 14 Jul 1920

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alice Peedin Parent2 Name: Rodger

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 7 Page: 584

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Minnie F Crocker

Race: White

Date of Death: 20 Oct 1920

Death County: Johnston
Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

- 73. vi. LOOMIS ALEX CROCKER, b. 26 Feb 1922, North Carolina; d. 09 Jun 2006, Wayne County, North Carolina.
- 74. vii. JAMES MCADOO CROCKER, b. 01 Aug 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Feb 2007, Johnston County, North Carolina.

42. JAMES C.⁶ PEEDIN (*ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 12 Oct 1877 in North Carolina, and died 13 Oct 1941 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LULA R. CROCKER 13 Mar 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1883, and died Jun 1926.

Notes for JAMES C. PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41711

Name (Age): PEEDIN, James C. (64)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/28/1941

Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery -- Pine Level

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: James C Peedin

Race: White Age: 64

Date of Birth: 1877

Date of Death: 25 Oct 1941 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JAMES C. PEEDIN:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LULA R. CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41709

Name (Age): PEEDIN, J. C. (Mrs.)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/22/1926

Other Pub. Info.: Crocker Family Cemetery

Marriage Notes for JAMES PEEDIN and LULA CROCKER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Lula Crocker Gender: Female

Spouse: Jas Peedin Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 13 Mar 1904 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES PEEDIN and LULA CROCKER:

Marriage: 13 Mar 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JAMES PEEDIN and LULA CROCKER is:

i. JAMES ALVIN⁷ PEEDIN, b. 06 Sep 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 29 Jan 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES ALVIN PEEDIN:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Alvin Peedin Date of Birth: 6 Sep 1910

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Roll Number: B_C056_68001

Volume: 14 Page: 116

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: James Alvin Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: P

Age: 74

Date of Birth: 6 Sep 1910 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 29 Jan 1985 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About JAMES ALVIN PEEDIN:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

43. WILLIAM SPAN⁶ PEEDIN (*ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 26 Sep 1884 in North Carolina, and died 16 Feb 1963 in Orange County, North Carolina. He married NORA PHILLIPS, daughter of DALLAS PHILLIPS and LAURIE HOLLOWELL. She was born 26 Aug 1884, and died 22 Oct 1949 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM SPAN PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41821

Name (Age): PEEDIN, William Span (76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/19/1963

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Alvin/Casana Braswell Peedin -- Selma

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: William S Peedin

Race: White Age: 76

Date of Birth: 1887

Date of Death: 16 Feb 1963 Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About WILLIAM SPAN PEEDIN:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for NORA PHILLIPS:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41767

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Nora (65) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/25/1949

Other Pub. Info.: (Mrs. W. Span), d/o Dallas/Laurie Hollowell Phillips, Wayne Co. -- Family

Cemetery -- Selma

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Nora E Peedin

Race: White Age: 65

Date of Birth: 1884

Date of Death: 22 Oct 1949 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About NORA PHILLIPS:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM PEEDIN and NORA PHILLIPS are:

i. LOURIE JANE⁷ PEEDIN, b. 15 Aug 1909, North Carolina; d. 18 Jun 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOURIE JANE PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41746

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Lourie J. (Miss)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/19/1973

Other Pub. Info.: d/o William Span/Nora Phillips Peedin

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lourie Peedin Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Never Married (Single)

Age: 63

Date of Birth: 1910

Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 18 Jun 1973

Death City: Dunn
Death County: Harnett
Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Jun 1963

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About LOURIE JANE PEEDIN:

Burial: 19 Jun 1973, Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston

County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Recent Fracture of Rt Femur w/Old Fracture of Rt Hip

- 75. ii. IRENE PEEDIN, b. 15 Mar 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 23 Mar 2008.
 - iii. WILBERT PEEDIN.
 - iv. WALTER PEEDIN.
 - v. PAULINE PEEDIN, m. ? KEMPLE.

44. RICHARD DANIEL⁶ PEEDIN (*ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 07 Aug 1888 in North Carolina, and died 06 Mar 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JANE GURNEY SELLERS 09 Apr 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JIMMIE SELLERS and EDNA HILL. She was born 31 Oct 1890 in North Carolina, and died 17 Nov 1981 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RICHARD DANIEL PEEDIN:

**Cemetery Location: Cemetery is located in the southwest section of a field owned by Robert L Peedin, on the East side of SR 2305 and South side of SR 2306. 78 lots are marked off in the cemetery. 30 marked graves

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41781

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Richard D. (ca. 45)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/09/1928

Other Pub. Info.: Suicide -- Family Cemetery -- near Pine Level

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Richard D Peedin

Age: 39

Date of Birth: 1889

Date of Death: 6 Mar 1928 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About RICHARD DANIEL PEEDIN:

Burial: Peedin Family Cemetery, Pine Level Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Suicide Occupation: Farmer

Notes for Jane Gurney Sellers:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 57489

Name (Age): WINDHAM, Gurnie Sellers Peedin(Mrs.) (910

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/20/1981

Other Pub. Info.: b. Oct 31,1890,1st h. Richard D. Peedin, 2nd h.Robert Garland Windham,

d/o Jimmie/Edna Hill Sellers, Yelverton Ch.Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Gurnie Sellers Windham

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number:

Age: 91

Date of Birth: 31 Oct 1890 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 17 Nov 1981 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About Jane Gurney Sellers:

Burial: Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for RICHARD PEEDIN and JANE SELLERS:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Richard Peedin

Gender: Male

Spouse: Gurnie Sellers Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 9 Apr 1911 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RICHARD PEEDIN and JANE SELLERS:

Marriage: 09 Apr 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RICHARD PEEDIN and JANE SELLERS are:

- 76. i. GLADYS INEZ⁷ PEEDIN, b. 01 Jul 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Jul 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. EDNA JANE PEEDIN, b. 16 Feb 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BAILEY.

Notes for EDNA JANE PEEDIN:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Edna Jane Peedin Date of Birth: 16 Feb 1914

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Roll Number: B C056 68001

Volume: 15 Page: 137

- 77. iii. CLARENCE ALVIN PEEDIN, b. 23 Sep 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Jan 2006, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 78. iv. EUNICE ANN PEEDIN, b. 19 Nov 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 13 Jan 2004, Franklin County, North Carolina.
- 79. v. WILLIAM LOUIS PEEDIN, b. 05 Apr 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Oct 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vi. RICHARD VICK PEEDIN, b. 25 Nov 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RICHARD VICK PEEDIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Richard Vick Peedin Date of Birth: 25 Nov 1921

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Gurney Sellers

Parent2 Name: Richard

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 8 Page: 1066

vii. RUDOLPH PEEDIN, b. 05 Mar 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Apr 1999, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUDOLPH PEEDIN:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rudolph Peedin Date of Birth: 1924 Gender: Male

Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Gurnie Sellers

Parent2 Name: Richard

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 11 Page: 1517

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rudolph Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Peedin

Age: 75 Years

Date of Birth: 5 Mar 1924 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Wayne Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 28333

Education: 12th grade

Occupation: Supervisors and proprietors, sales occupations

Industry: Machinery, equipment, and supplies

Date of Death: 3 Apr 1999
Death City: Goldsboro
Death County: Wayne
Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause

of death

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 8 Apr 1999

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

viii. RUTH ELOISE PEEDIN, b. 24 Dec 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07 Aug 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. J. CECIL HENDERSON.

Notes for RUTH ELOISE PEEDIN:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ruth Eloise Peedin Date of Birth: 24 Dec 1926

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Gerney Sellers

Parent2 Name: Richard

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 14 Page: 1129

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 22077

Name (Age): HENDERSON, Eloise Peedin (Mrs.) (68)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/10/1984

Other Pub. Info.: b. 12-24-1926 d/o Richard Daniel and Gurney Sellers Peedin

w/o J. Cecil -- Riverside -- Smithfield

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Eloise Peedin Henderson

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: P

Age: 57

Date of Birth: 24 Dec 1926 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 7 Aug 1984 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: Yes

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Coroner

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About RUTH ELOISE PEEDIN:

Burial: Riverside Cemetery

45. JOSHUA D.⁶ CREECH (*JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 23 Jun 1872, and died 10 Dec 1930. He married PATTIE WHITLEY 11 Mar 1894 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 21 Sep 1874, and died 26 Dec 1954.

More About JOSHUA D. CREECH:

Burial: Corinth Baptist Church Cemetery, Hwy 96, Wilder Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

Notes for PATTIE WHITLEY:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12585

Name (Age): CREECH, Pattie Whitley (Mrs.) (80)

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/31/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 2, Selma,

More About PATTIE WHITLEY:

Burial: Corinth Baptist Church Cemetery, Hwy 96, Wilder Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSHUA CREECH and PATTIE WHITLEY:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joshua D Creech

Gender: Male

Estimated Birth Year: 1894

Spouse: Pattie Whitley

Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1894

Marriage Date: 11 Mar 1894 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSHUA CREECH and PATTIE WHITLEY: Marriage: 11 Mar 1894, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSHUA CREECH and PATTIE WHITLEY are:

i. NORMA⁷ CREECH, b. 07 Jan 1895; d. 16 Nov 1980, Burlington, Alamance County, North Carolina; m. ? SHORT.

Notes for NORMA CREECH:

Name: NORMA CREECH SHORT

Age: 85 Years

Death Date: 16 November 1980

Place of Death: Burlington, Alamance, North Carolina

Birth Date: 07 January 1895

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Reidsville, Rockingham, North Carolina

ii. JAMES HERMAN CREECH, b. 31 Jan 1897; d. Nov 1962.

Notes for JAMES HERMAN CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12316

Name (Age): CREECH, J. Herman (64)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/20/1962

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Joshua D. and Paty Whitley Creech, Rt. 1, Zebulon, NC

iii. DONNIE CREECH, b. 23 Nov 1898; d. Dec 1966.

iv. MILLARD CREECH, b. Abt. 1902.

v. ALMA CREECH, b. 28 Jul 1906; d. 09 Sep 1996, Zebulon, Wake County, North Carolina; m. DAVID E. "RAT" O'NEAL; b. 24 Feb 1897; d. 27 Mar 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALMA CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39013

Name (Age): O'NEAL, Alma C. (90)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/12/1996

Other Pub. Info.: b. 28 Jul 1906, JC, d/o Josh and Pattie Whitley Creech,

Corinth Bapt. Ch. Cem. Zebulon

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Alma Creech Oneal

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Creech

Age: 90

Date of Birth: 28 Jul 1906 Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 9 Nov 1996

Death City: Zebulon Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ALMA CREECH:

Burial: Corinth Baptist Church Cemetery, Zebulon, North Carolina

Notes for DAVID E. "RAT" O'NEAL:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38701

Name (Age): O'NEAL, D. E. (Rat) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/29/1974

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Robert Lee and Claudia, h/o Alma Creech, Corinth

Baptist Church Cemetery near Zebulon

Name: DAVID ONEAL Place of Death: Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston

Institution: Home

Death Date: March 27, 1974

Gender: Male Age: 77 Years Attendant: Phys

Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married

Race: White

More About DAVID E. "RAT" O'NEAL:

Burial: Corinth Baptist Church Cemetery, Zebulon, North Carolina

vi. JANE CREECH, b. Abt. 1909.

46. JAMES IVAN⁶ CREECH (*JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 05 Jun 1887, and died 04 Jan 1927. He married LILLIE HALES 10 Nov 1907 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES HALES and NANCY GLOVER. She was born 23 Jan 1889, and died 13 Jun 1977 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES IVAN CREECH:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LILLIE HALES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 46218

Name (Age): SEAWELL, Lillie Hales Creech (Mrs.)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/14/1977

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Jimmy/Nancy Glover Hales -- Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: LILLIE HALES SEAWELL

Birth Date: 23 January 1889 Death Date Date: 13 June 1977

Gender: Female Age: 88 Years

Place of Death: Goldsboro, Wayne, North Carolina Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician

Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Other Institutions

Race: White

More About LILLIE HALES:

Burial: Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES CREECH and LILLIE HALES:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Ivan Creech Gender: Male

Estimated Birth Year: 1907

Spouse: Lillie Hales Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1907

Marriage Date: 10 Nov 1907 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES CREECH and LILLIE HALES:

Marriage: 10 Nov 1907, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES CREECH and LILLIE HALES are:

- 80. i. CLIFTON BATTLE⁷ CREECH, b. 27 Apr 1909; d. 22 Dec 1984, Wilson, North Carolina.
- 81. ii. LOLA MAE CREECH, b. 17 Apr 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 May 2007, Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iii. JAMES POWELL CREECH, b. 14 Aug 1915; d. 07 Mar 1997, Zebulon, Wake County, North Carolina; m. EMMA WINSTON; b. 13 Mar 1914; d. 29 Oct 1956.

More About JAMES POWELL CREECH:

Burial: Watkins Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for EMMA WINSTON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12214

Name (Age): CREECH, Emma Winston (40)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/30/1956

Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Zebulon, w/o Powell Creech

More About EMMA WINSTON:

Burial: Watkins Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. LOIS CREECH, b. 04 Nov 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. FRANK

VON PIELIER.

Notes for LOIS CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lois Creech

Date of Birth: 4 Nov 1921

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ivan

Parent2 Name: Lillie Hales Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 8 Page: 435

- 82. v. IVAN JUNIOR CREECH, b. 05 Mar 1924, Middlesex, North Carolina.
- 83. vi. JOSEPH CECIL CREECH, b. 29 Apr 1926; d. 13 Aug 1976, Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.

47. JOSEPH MARVIN⁶ CREECH (*JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 22 Feb 1893, and died Nov 1962 in Hertford, North Carolina. He married VIOLA CREECH 04 Dec 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES CREECH and LOUISA BRANNON. She was born 17 Apr 1893, and died 23 Feb 1979 in Greenville, Pitt County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH MARVIN CREECH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12404

Name (Age): CREECH, Joseph Marvin (67)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/06/1962

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, s/o Joseph and Peatie Haynes Creech

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Joseph M Creech Death Date: 4 Nov 1962 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 69

Birth Date: abt. 1893

Race: 1

Notes for VIOLA CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12694

Name (Age): CREECH, Viola C. (Mrs.) (85)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/23/1979

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Leroy and Louisa B. Creech, w/o Joseph Marvin Creech, Sunset

Memorial Park

Name: VIOLA CREECH CREECH

Age: 85 Years

Death Date: 23 February 1979

Place of Death: Greenville, Pitt, North Carolina

Birth Date: 17 April 1893

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Greenville, Pitt, North Carolina

More About VIOLA CREECH:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH CREECH and VIOLA CREECH:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Viola Creech Gender: Female

Estimated Birth Year: 1910

Spouse: J M Creech Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1910

Marriage Date: 4 Dec 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH CREECH and VIOLA CREECH:

Marriage: 04 Dec 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JOSEPH CREECH and VIOLA CREECH is:

i. JOSEPH⁷ CREECH, b. 20 Dec 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Creech Date of Birth: 20 Dec 1916

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joseph M Parent2 Name: Viola

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 3 Page: 916

48. SUSAN IDA⁶ CREECH (*JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 05 Aug 1890, and died 05 Apr 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JOSEPH V. WOODARD, son of JOSEPH WOODARD and GILLIE BROWN. He was born 18 Dec 1886, and died 03 May 1963.

Notes for SUSAN IDA CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58093

Name (Age): WOODARD, Ida Creech

Obit. Pub. Date: 04/08/1975

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Joe H. and Teatia Hanes Creech, Old Beulah Primitive Baptist Church

Cem.

Name: IDA CREECH WOODARD

Death Date: 05 April 1975 Place of Death: Johnston Marriage: Widowed

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Method of Burial: Burial in state

More About SUSAN IDA CREECH:

Burial: Old Beulah Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOSEPH V. WOODARD:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58129

Name (Age): WOODARD, Joseph V. (76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/03/1963

Other Pub. Info.: Kenly, s/o Joseph and Gillie Brown Woodard

More About JOSEPH V. WOODARD:

Burial: Old Beulah Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of SUSAN CREECH and JOSEPH WOODARD is:

84. i. MAVON LEE⁷ WOODARD, b. 25 Jan 1916; d. 06 Apr 2004.

49. WILLIAM GIDEON⁶ CREECH (*CLARK G.*⁵, *LARKIN*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1890 in North Carolina, and died 18 Oct 1960 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ROSETTA WOODARD 09 Feb 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of BENJAMIN WOODARD and MARGARET SUMMERLIN. She was born 10 May 1891 in North Carolina, and died 01 Nov 1981 in Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM GIDEON CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12702

Name (Age): CREECH, William Gideon (W.G.) (70)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/21/1960

Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 3, Selma, s/o Clark and Narcissa Lane Creech

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: William G Creech

Race: White Age: 70

Date of Birth: 1890

Date of Death: 18 Oct 1960 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Notes for ROSETTA WOODARD:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12638

Name (Age): CREECH, Rosetta Woodard (Ettie) (90)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/03/1981

Other Pub. Info.: b. 5-10-1891, d/o Benjamin and Margaret Summerlin Woodard, wid/o

William Gideon Creech, Hepzibah Bap. Ch. Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rosetta Woodard Creech

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number:

Age: 90

Date of Birth: 10 May 1891 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Fuquay Varina Residence County: Wake

Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 1 Nov 1981 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About ROSETTA WOODARD:

Burial: Hepzibah Baptist Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM CREECH and ROSETTA WOODARD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Gideon Creech

Gender: Male

Spouse: Ettie Woodard Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 9 Feb 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM CREECH and ROSETTA WOODARD: Marriage: 09 Feb 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM CREECH and ROSETTA WOODARD are:

i. MARGARET RUTH⁷ CREECH, b. 03 Aug 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? RACHAL.

Notes for MARGARET RUTH CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Margaret Ruth Creech Date of Birth: 3 Aug 1915

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Etta Woodard Parent2 Name: William Giddeon Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 2 Page: 997

ii. MAJOR GLENN CREECH, b. 04 Sep 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Sep 1989, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MAJOR GLENN CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12493

Name (Age): CREECH, M. Glenn (71)

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/26/1989

Other Pub. Info.: b. 9-4-1918, s/o William Gideon and Posetta Woodard Creech, h/o Thelma Hamilton Creech, Hephziah Church Cemetery

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mafor Glenwood Creech

Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1918

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Gideon

Parent2 Name: Ettie Woodard Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 5 Page: 1047

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Major Glenn Creech

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Creech

Age: 71

Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1918
Birth Location: North Carolina
Birth State: North Carolina
Residence County: Johnston
Residence State: North Carolina
Date of Death: 22 Sep 1989
Death City: Smithfield
Death County: Johnston
Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About MAJOR GLENN CREECH: Burial: Hepzibah Baptist Church Cemetery

iii. MERLE LEE CREECH, b. 24 Jun 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MERLE LEE CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Merle Lee Creech Date of Birth: 24 Jun 1921

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Etta Woodard Parent2 Name: William G Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 8 Page: 1050

iv. ELMA ROSALIND CREECH, b. 08 Nov 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELMA ROSALIND CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Elma Rosalind Creech Date of Birth: 8 Nov 1923

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Roll Number: B_C056_68001

Volume: 12 Page: 47

v. WANNA ADALINE CREECH, b. 07 Oct 1925, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. NED FRAIZER.

Notes for WANNA ADALINE CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wanna Adaline Creech Date of Birth: 7 Oct 1925

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Etta Woodard Parent2 Name: Wm Gideon Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 12 Page: 1060

- 85. vi. ARLINE CREECH, b. 11 Jul 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 13 Mar 2008, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- **50.** MITTIE MAE⁶ CREECH (*THOMAS D.*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Jan 1882. She married WILLIS WOODARD.

Children of MITTIE CREECH and WILLIS WOODARD are:

- 86. i. ELMOND LESLIE⁷ WOODARD, b. 08 Feb 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Sep 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 87. ii. HUBERT DELL WOODARD, b. 21 Sep 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jul 1986, Virginia.
- **51.** JAMES CALVIN⁶ CREECH (*THOMAS D.*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 07 Aug 1883, and died 07 Mar 1978 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married CORA R. TALTON Abt. 1911, daughter of JOHN TALTON and LULA WOODALL. She was born Abt. 1891, and died Oct 1964.

Notes for JAMES CALVIN CREECH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12343

Name (Age): CREECH, James Calvin (96)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/10/1978

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Thomas and Bettie Lassiter Creech, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: JAMES CALVIN CREECH

Death Date: 07 March 1978

Gender: Male

Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Age: 94 Years

Birth Date: 07 August 1883

Autopsy: No

Marital Status: Widowed

Hospital: Home Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state

Race: White

State of Birth: North Carolina

More About JAMES CALVIN CREECH:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

Notes for CORA R. TALTON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12151

Name (Age): CREECH, Cora Obit. Pub. Date: 10/13/1964

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, d/o John R. and Lula Woodall Talton, w/o James Calvin Creech

Obituary ID: 12344

Name (Age):

CREECH, James Calvin (Mrs.) (72)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/09/1964

Other Pub. Info.: nee: Cora Talton --- Smithfield, NC

More About JAMES CREECH and CORA TALTON:

Marriage: Abt. 1911

Children of JAMES CREECH and CORA TALTON are:

i. RUTH V.⁷ CREECH, b. Abt. 1918.

ii. VIVIAN A. CREECH, b. Abt. 1926.

52. WILL HENRY⁶ CREECH (*THOMAS D.*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was

born 05 Sep 1888 in North Carolina, and died 11 Oct 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MABEL ETTA HILL 23 Mar 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ROBERT HILL and BETTIE STARLING. She was born 1893 in North Carolina, and died 24 Mar 1963 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILL HENRY CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12717

Name (Age): CREECH, Will H. Obit. Pub. Date: 10/14/1975

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Thomas D. and Bettie Lassiter Creech, Sanders Chapel UM Church

Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: William Creech

Gender: Male Race: White Age: 88

Date of Birth: 1887

Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 11 Oct 1975 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state Recorded date: 13 Oct 1975

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

More About WILL HENRY CREECH:

Burial: Sanders Chapel UM Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MABEL ETTA HILL:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12494

Name (Age): CREECH, Mabel (69)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/26/1963

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, d/o R. L. and Bettie Starling Hill, Sr., w/o Will H. Creech

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Mabel H Creech

Race: White Age: 69

Date of Birth: 1894

Date of Death: 24 Mar 1963 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About MABEL ETTA HILL:

Burial: Sanders Chapel UM Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILL CREECH and MABEL HILL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: W H Creech

Gender: Male

Spouse: Mabel Hill Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 23 Mar 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILL CREECH and MABEL HILL:

Marriage: 23 Mar 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILL CREECH and MABEL HILL are:

88. i. JAMES RAIFORD "RAY" CREECH, b. 13 Mar 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Apr 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina.

ii. THOMAS H. CREECH, b. Abt. 1913.

iii. BETTY MAY CREECH, b. 01 Sep 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? UPCHURCH.

Notes for BETTY MAY CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bettie May Creech Date of Birth: 1 Sep 1914

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mabel L Hill Parent2 Name: William H Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 1 Page: 1438

iv. JUNIUS ELVIN CREECH, b. 14 May 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07 May 1977, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for JUNIUS ELVIN CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Creech

Date of Birth: 14 May 1921

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Mabel Etta Hill Parent2 Name: Wm Henry Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 7-8 Page: 216

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12415

Name (Age): CREECH, June E. Obit. Pub. Date: 05/10/1977

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Will H. and Mabel Hill Creech, Sanders Chapel Church

Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Junius Elvin Creech

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Age: 55

Date of Birth: 14 May 1921 Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 7 May 1977 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

institution: Veterans Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

More About JUNIUS ELVIN CREECH:

Burial: Sanders Chapel UM Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

v. SHERRY CREECH, m. ? PETERSON.

53. ADDIE E.⁶ CREECH (*THOMAS D.*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 30 Dec 1898, and died 24 Aug 1979 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married LEON FRANKLIN HERRING. He was born 04 Oct 1901, and died 26 Sep 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ADDIE E. CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 22144

Name (Age): HERRING, Addie Creech (80)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/28/1979

Other Pub. Info.: Knollwood Cemetery - Route 1, Selma

Name: ADDIE CREECH HERRING

Age: 80 Years

Death Date: 24 August 1979

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 30 December 1898

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ADDIE E. CREECH: Burial: Knollwood Memorial Park

Notes for LEON FRANKLIN HERRING:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 22165

Name (Age): HERRING, Leon F. Obit. Pub. Date: 09/27/1977

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Herbert A. Herring - Knollwood Cemetery

Name: LEON FRANKLIN HERRING

Birth Date: 04 October 1901

Death Date Date: 26 September 1977

Gender: Male Age: 75 Years

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina

Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

Mode of Burial: Burial in state

Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over

Race: White

More About LEON FRANKLIN HERRING:

Burial: Knollwood Memorial Park

Child of ADDIE CREECH and LEON HERRING is:

89. i. WILBERT F.⁷ HERRING, b. 21 Jul 1927; d. 20 Dec 2003.

54. NORA⁶ CREECH (*WILLIAM SANDERS*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 04 Mar 1889 in North Carolina, and died 14 May 1972 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married WALTER PHILLIPS DAUGHTRY. He was born 12 Oct 1884, and died Bef. 1972.

More About NORA CREECH:

Burial: 16 May 1972, Creech Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NORA CREECH and WALTER DAUGHTRY are:

i. HUBERT SANDERS⁷ DAUGHTRY, b. 29 May 1911; d. 26 Jun 1977, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ELIZABETH HILL; b. 14 Dec 1912; d. 06 Mar 1983, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for Hubert Sanders Daughtry:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13893

Name (Age): DAUGHTRY, Hubert Sanders

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/28/1977

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Walter and Nora Creech Daughtry

Name: HUBERT SANDERS DAUGHTRY

Birth Date: 29 May 1911

Death Date Date: 26 June 1977

Gender: Male

Age: 66 Years

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina

Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

Mode of Burial: Burial in state

Race: White

Notes for ELIZABETH HILL:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13878

Name (Age): DAUGHTRY, Elizabeth Hill (Mrs.) (71)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/08/1983

Other Pub. Info.: b.12-14-1912, d/o Zeb B. and Lillian Woodall Hill, w/o

Hubert S. Daughtry, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: ELIZABETH HILL DAUGHTRY

Age: 70 Years

Death Date: 06 March 1983

Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina

Birth Date: 14 December 1912

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HILL SR

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

ii. WILLIAM HERBERT DAUGHTRY, b. 05 May 1916; d. 15 Feb 1983, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MARGARET L. PILKINGTON; b. 17 Jan 1916; d. 14 Oct 1996.

Notes for WILLIAM HERBERT DAUGHTRY:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13974

Name (Age): DAUGHTRY, W. Herbert (67)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/18/1983

Other Pub. Info.: b.5-5-1916, s/o Walter P. and Nora Creech Daughtry, h/o

Margaret Pilkington Daughtry, Creech family Cemetery

Name: WILLIAM HERBERT DAUGHTRY

Age: 66 Years

Death Date: 15 February 1983

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 05 May 1916

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: DAUGHTRY

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About WILLIAM HERBERT DAUGHTRY:

Burial: Creech Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARGARET L. PILKINGTON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15581

Name (Age): DAUGHTRY, Margaret L. (80)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/15/1996

Other Pub. Info.: b. 17 Jan 1916, d/o Willie Lee and Annie Peedin Pilkington,

Creech family Cemetery

More About MARGARET L. PILKINGTON:

Burial: Creech Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. WALTER PHILLIPS DAUGHTRY, JR., b. 08 Feb 1927; d. 21 Aug 1987, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. PEGGY?.

Notes for Walter Phillips Daughtry, Jr.:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13978

Name (Age): DAUGHTRY, Walter P. Jr. (60)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/25/1987

Other Pub. Info.: b.2-18-1927, s/o Walter and /Nora Creech Daughtry, h/o

Peggy Daughtry, Creech family Cemetery

Name: WALTER PHILLIPS DAUGHTRY JR

Age: 60 Years

Death Date: 21 August 1987

Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 18 February 1927

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No
Hospital: Home
Attendant: Physician
Burial: Burial in state
Father: DAUGHTRY SR
State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

55. HENRY PRESTON⁶ CREECH (*WILLIAM SANDERS*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 02 Jan 1892, and died 02 Aug 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married VICTORIA PEEDIN, daughter of HANDY PEEDIN and NANCY OLIVER. She was born 08 Mar 1898, and died 06 Nov 1979 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HENRY PRESTON CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12267

Name (Age): CREECH, H. Preston

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/02/1977

Other Pub. Info.: s/o William Sanders and Martha Boyette Creech, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: HENRY PRESTON CREECH

Birth Date: 02 January 1892 Death Date Date: 02 August 1977

Gender: Male Age: 85 Years

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina

Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

Mode of Burial: Burial in state

Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over

Race: White

More About HENRY PRESTON CREECH:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for VICTORIA PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12692

Name (Age): CREECH, Victoria Peedin (Mrs) (81)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/09/1979

Other Pub. Info.: b. 5 Mar 1898, d/o Festus and Jennette Oliver Peedin, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: VICTORIA PEEDIN CREECH

Age: 81 Years

Death Date: 06 November 1979

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 05 March 1898

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PEEDIN

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About VICTORIA PEEDIN:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of HENRY CREECH and VICTORIA PEEDIN are:

90. i. H. LESTER⁷ CREECH, b. 04 Feb 1921; d. 27 Jun 2004.

ii. HAROLD PRESTON CREECH, b. 04 Sep 1923; d. 20 Jul 1993, Salisbury, Rowan County, North Carolina.

Notes for HAROLD PRESTON CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12274

Name (Age): CREECH, Harold Preston (69)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/23/1993

Other Pub. Info.: Wilson, b. 9-4-1923, s/o Henry P Preston and Victoria

Peedin Creech

Name: HAROLD PRESTON CREECH

Age: 69 Years

Death Date: 20 July 1993

Place of Death: Salisbury, Rowan, North Carolina

Birth Date: 04 September 1923

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: Veterans Hospital Bed Code: Under 20 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Wilson, Wilson, North Carolina

iii. LUCILLE CREECH, m. ? HOLLAND.

- iv. DONALD CREECH, m. MARIE?.
- v. Shelba Creech, m. George Keene.
- vi. SHURELL CREECH, m. JANIE?.

56. MATTIE⁶ CREECH (WILLIAM SANDERS⁵, JOHN ROUSE⁴, JOEL³, JOSHUA², BENJAMIN¹) was born Abt. 1895, and died Aug 1963. She married WILLIAM ROBERT THOMPSON.

Notes for MATTIE CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 51625

Name (Age): THOMPSON, Mattie (68)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/20/1963

Other Pub. Info.: Pine Level, d/o Sanders and Martha Boyette Creech, w/o W. R. Thompson

Children of MATTIE CREECH and WILLIAM THOMPSON are:

i. WILBERT ARCHIE⁷ THOMPSON, b. 01 Apr 1919; d. 10 Mar 1999.

Notes for WILBERT ARCHIE THOMPSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 52615

Name (Age): THOMPSON, Wilbert Archie (79)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/12/1999

Other Pub. Info.: b. 4-1-1919 -- s/o Willie R./Mattie Creech Thompson

ii. ROBERT J. THOMPSON, b. 23 Apr 1922; d. 01 Jun 1998.

Notes for ROBERT J. THOMPSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 51052

Name (Age): THOMPSON, Robert J. (76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/05/1998

Other Pub. Info.: b. 4-23-1922 s/o Willie Robert/Mattie Creech Thompson

57. BESSIE I.⁶ CREECH (*ALBERT SIDNEY*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 12 Aug 1895 in North Carolina, and died 10 Jan 1972 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina. She married DANIEL F. PEEDIN Abt. 1907, son of HANDY PEEDIN and NANCY OLIVER. He was born 23 Jun 1890 in North Carolina, and died 23 Feb 1973 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BESSIE I. CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41683

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Daniel F. (Mrs.) (77)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/11/1972

Other Pub. Info.: (nee: Creech) -- Princeton

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Bessie Peedin Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Age: 76

Date of Birth: 1896

Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 10 Jan 1972 Death City: Goldsboro Death County: Wayne Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Jan 1962

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About BESSIE I. CREECH:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for DANIEL F. PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41682

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Daniel F. (83)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/27/1973

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Handy Festus/Jennettie Oliver Peedin

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Daniel Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Age: 83

Date of Birth: 1890

Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 23 Feb 1973 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Institution: Home Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Feb 1963

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About DANIEL F. PEEDIN:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

More About DANIEL PEEDIN and BESSIE CREECH:

Marriage: Abt. 1907

Children of BESSIE CREECH and DANIEL PEEDIN are:

i. Albert Festus⁷ Peedin, b. 03 Jan 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 15 Jan 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALBERT FESTUS PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41650

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Albert Festus (76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/17/1995

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Daniel F. and Bessie Creech Peedin, b. 3 Jan 1919, JC,

Sunset Mem. Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Albert Festus Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Peedin

Age: 76

Date of Birth: 3 Jan 1919
Residence County: Johnston
Residence State: North Carolina
Date of Death: 15 Jan 1995
Death City: Smithfield
Death County: Johnston
Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ALBERT FESTUS PEEDIN:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. NOBLE NESTUS PEEDIN, b. 28 Jul 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Jun 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ETHEL JACKSON.

Notes for NOBLE NESTUS PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41766

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Noble N. (77)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/19/1998

Other Pub. Info.: wife/Ethel Jackson Peedin

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Noble Nestus Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Peedin

Age: 77 Years

Date of Birth: 28 Jul 1920 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27569 Education: 1 year of college

Occupation: Supervisors and proprietors, sales occupations

Industry: Grocery stores Date of Death: 18 Jun 1998 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Cause of Death: Acute myocardial infarction

Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause

of death

Institution: Hospital Inpatient

Hospital Name: JOHNSTON MEM HOSP

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 19 Jun 1998

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

LEON EDGAR PEEDIN, b. 01 Jul 1922, North Carolina; d. 24 Jul 1966; m.
DELLA GRACE MASSENGILL, 11 Jun 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina;
b. 20 Sep 1924, North Carolina; d. 23 Sep 1982, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEON EDGAR PEEDIN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41739

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Leon E. (44)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/26/1966

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr. and Mrs. Daniel F. Peedin, h/o Grace Massengill

Peedin, Sunset Memorial Park

More About LEON EDGAR PEEDIN:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for DELLA GRACE MASSENGILL:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41701

Name (Age): PEEDIN, Grace Massengill (Mrs.) (58)

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/24/1982

Other Pub. Info.: b. 20 Sep 1924, JC, d. 23 Sep 1982, d/o Thomas O. and Della Stewart Massengill - w/o Leon E. - Sunset Mem Pk - Princeton

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Grace Massengill Peedin

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number:

Age: 58

Date of Birth: 20 Sep 1924 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 23 Sep 1982 Death City: Goldsboro

Death County: Wayne Death State: North Carolina Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About DELLA GRACE MASSENGILL:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEON PEEDIN and DELLA MASSENGILL:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Leon Edgar Peedin

Gender: Male

Spouse: Della G Massengill Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 11 Jun 1947 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEON PEEDIN and DELLA MASSENGILL: Marriage: 11 Jun 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. CLYDE DOUGLAS PEEDIN, b. 09 Oct 1924, North Carolina; d. 22 Mar 1993, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLYDE DOUGLAS PEEDIN:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Clyde Douglas Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Peedin

Age: 68

Date of Birth: 9 Oct 1924 Residence County: Halifax Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 22 Mar 1993 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial Location: Burial in state

Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

v. HELEN I. PEEDIN, b. 02 Feb 1927, North Carolina; d. 10 May 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HELEN I. PEEDIN:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Helen I Peedin

Date of Death: 10 May 1927 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About HELEN I. PEEDIN:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

- vi. LOLA M. PEEDIN, b. Abt. 1929, North Carolina.
- **58.** ALMA SIDNEY⁶ CREECH (*ALBERT SIDNEY*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 28 Dec 1905. She married BLAKE LASSITER 20 Oct 1930, son of JAMES LASSITER and KATIE BARBOUR. He was born 18 May 1905, and died 08 Feb 1956.

Notes for BLAKE LASSITER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30652

Name (Age): LASSITER, Blake (50)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/10/1956

Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 3, Four Oaks, s/o John (or James) H./Katie Barbour Lassiter

More About BLAKE LASSITER and ALMA CREECH:

Marriage: 20 Oct 1930

Children of ALMA CREECH and BLAKE LASSITER are:

- i. MAX ERRINGTON⁷ LASSITER, b. 07 Aug 1931; m. LAURA FRANCIS POPE; b. 17 Feb 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. SHIRLEY JEAN LASSITER, b. 19 Aug 1932; m. STANLEY HUFFMAN; b. 24 Apr 1919, Beckley, West Virginia.
- iii. RUTH ANN LASSITER, m. DONALD SAMUEL STEWART, 18 Aug 1961.

More About DONALD STEWART and RUTH LASSITER:

Marriage: 18 Aug 1961

- iv. SYLVIA FAYE LASSITER.
- v. SUE EVELYN LASSITER.
- vi. LINDA CREECH LASSITER.

Generation No. 7

59. ELIJAH RAYMOND⁷ PARRISH (*LOU ELLA*⁶ *CREECH*, *APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH*⁵, *JESSE*⁴, *JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 05 Jun 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Sep 1985 in Lee County, North Carolina. He married MARY ANN STONE 11 Apr 1936 in Lee County, North Carolina. She was born 1917.

Notes for ELIJAH RAYMOND PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Elijah Raymond Parrish

Death Date: 2 Sep 1985 Death County: Lee

Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 76

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 5 Jun 1909

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Lee

Residence State: North Carolina

Father: P Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number:

Autopsy: No

Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

Marriage Notes for ELIJAH PARRISH and MARY STONE:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: E R Parrish Gender: Male

Estimated Birth Year: 1909

Age: 27 Race: White

Spouse: Mary A Stone Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1917

Spouse Age: 19 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 11 Apr 1936 Marriage Location: East Sanford

Marriage County: Lee

Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ELIJAH PARRISH and MARY STONE: Marriage: 11 Apr 1936, Lee County, North Carolina

Children of ELIJAH PARRISH and MARY STONE are:

i. MARY CATHERINE⁸ PARRISH, b. 07 Jun 1942, Lee County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY CATHERINE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Catherine Parrish Date of Birth: 7 Jun 1942

Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Lee

Parent1 Name: Elijah Raymond Parrish

Parent2 Name: Mary Stone Roll Number: B_C058_66001

Volume: 26 Page: 408

ii. JANICE PARRISH, b. 03 Jul 1947, Lee County, North Carolina.

Notes for JANICE PARRISH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Janice Parrish Date of Birth: 3 Jul 1947

Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Lee

Parent1 Name: Elijah R Parrish Parent2 Name: Mary Ann Stone Roll Number: B_C058_66002

Volume: 31 Page: 467

60. CLEVELAND BRAXTON⁷ PARRISH (*LOU ELLA*⁶ *CREECH, APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH*⁵, *JESSE*⁴, *JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born Abt. 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Jan 1957 in Hertford County, North Carolina. He married VELLA RUTH BROWN, daughter of VESTER BROWN and LULA PITTMAN. She was born 10 Mar 1914, and died 01 Jun 1991 in Wilson, North Carolina.

Notes for CLEVELAND BRAXTON PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40168

Name (Age): PARRISH, Cleveland Braxton (45)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/25/1957

Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 2. Selma, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Clevelan B Parrish Death Date: 24 Jan 1957 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 45

Birth Date: 1912

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Notes for VELLA RUTH BROWN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40906

Name (Age): PARRISH, Vella Ruth (77)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/07/1991

Other Pub. Info.: Selma, b. 3-10-1914 JC, d/o Vester/Lula Pittman Brown, wid/o Cleveland B.

Parrish, Creech's Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Vella Ruth Parrish Death Date: 1 Jun 1991 Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 77

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 10 Mar 1914

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Brown Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About VELLA RUTH BROWN:

Burial: Creech's Church Cemetery, O'Neal's Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CLEVELAND PARRISH and VELLA BROWN are:

i. ELLA MAE⁸ PARRISH, b. 19 Apr 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. DONALD RAY JOHNSON, 21 May 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 30 Jan 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for ELLA PARRISH and DONALD JOHNSON: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License

Modified Date:

Record Date: 5/16/1994 Event Date: 5/21/1994

Groom (Last, First): JOHNSON, DONALD RAY (5/16/1994 12:00:00 AM)

Bride (Last, First): PARRISH, ELLA MAE (5/16/1994 12:00:00 AM)

Book Type: M

Book / Page: 1994 / 195

of Pages: 1

More About DONALD JOHNSON and ELLA PARRISH:

Marriage: 21 May 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. ELIZABETH FAY PARRISH, b. 26 Jul 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELIZABETH FAY PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elizabeth Fay Parrish Date of Birth: 26 Jul 1947

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cleveland Parent2 Name: Villa Brown Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 36 Page: 684

iii. SANDRA KAY PARRISH, b. 15 Dec 1948, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SANDRA KAY PARRISH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sandra Kay Parrish Date of Birth: 15 Dec 1948

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cleveland

Parent2 Name: Vella Ruth Brown Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 38 Page: 686

iv. VIOLET RUTH PARRISH, b. 29 Apr 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VIOLET RUTH PARRISH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Violet Ruth Parrish Date of Birth: 29 Apr 1951

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Cleveland Braxton

Parent2 Name: Vella Ruth Brown Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 44 Page: 383

v. JENNIFER IRENE PARRISH, b. 01 Jan 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Jun 1992, Wilson, North Carolina; m. (1) WILLIAM CLARENCE BARNES, 20 Jul 1973, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. (2) RAYMOND EARL CORBETT, 06 Dec 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 26 Sep 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JENNIFER IRENE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jennifer Irene Parrish Date of Birth: 1 Jan 1953

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Cleveland Braxton Parent2 Name: Villa Ruth Brown Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 48 Page: 670

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11756

Name (Age): CORBETT, Irene P. (39)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/02/1992

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, b. 1-1-1953, d/o Cleveland B. and Vella Brown

Parrish

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Irene Parrish Corbett Death Date: 1 Jun 1992 Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 39

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1 Jan 1953

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Parrish Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

Marriage Notes for JENNIFER PARRISH and WILLIAM BARNES: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: William Clarence Barnes

Gender: Male

Birth Date: abt 1949

Age: 24 Race: White

Spouse: Jennifer Irene Parrish

Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Age: 20

Marriage Date: 20 Jul 1973 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM BARNES and JENNIFER PARRISH: Marriage: 20 Jul 1973, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for RAYMOND EARL CORBETT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Raymond Earl Corbett Date of Birth: 26 Sep 1951

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: James Clarence

Parent2 Name: Lela Mary Alice Pearson

Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 45

Page: 41

Marriage Notes for JENNIFER PARRISH and RAYMOND CORBETT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Jennifer Irene Barnes

Gender: Female

Spouse: Raymond Earl Corbett

Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 6 Dec 1981 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RAYMOND CORBETT and JENNIFER PARRISH: Marriage: 06 Dec 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina

61. THELBERT RAY⁷ CREECH (*DEMPSEY P.*6, *APSILLA "APPIE" ELIZABETH*⁵, *JESSE*⁴, *JESSE*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 16 Mar 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Sep 1988 in Suffolk, Virginia. He married ALICE GODWIN 06 Mar 1948 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THELBERT RAY CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thelbert Creech Date of Birth: 16 Mar 1919

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dempsey Parent2 Name: Rohada Stancil Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 8 Page: 858

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12672

Name (Age): CREECH, Thelbert Ray (69)

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/13/1988

Other Pub. Info.: b/o Lonnie of Selma, h/o Alice Godwin Creech, Southampton Memorial

Park, Suffolk, VA

Social Security Death Index

Name: Thelbert R. Creech

SSN:

Last Residence: 23437 Suffolk, Suffolk City, Virginia, United States of America

Born: 16 Mar 1919 Died: 10 Sep 1988

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About THELBERT RAY CREECH:

Burial: Southampton Memorial Park Cemetery, Suffolk, Virginia

Marriage Notes for THELBERT CREECH and ALICE GODWIN:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Thelbert Ray Creech

Gender: Male

Estimated Birth Year: 1948

Spouse: Alice Godwin Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1948

Marriage Date: 6 Mar 1948 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About THELBERT CREECH and ALICE GODWIN: Marriage: 06 Mar 1948, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of THELBERT CREECH and ALICE GODWIN is:

i. JERRY RAY⁸ CREECH, b. 04 May 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JERRY RAY CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jerry Raye Creech Date of Birth: 4 May 1949

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Alice Godwin Parent2 Name: Thelbert Raye

Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 40 Page: 592

62. JAMES ALEX⁷ CREECH (*CHARLIE OAKLEY*⁶, *ALEXANDER*⁵, *HERRIN*⁴, *LEWIS*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 12 Aug 1923, and died 15 Jan 1998. He married HELEN AYCOCK.

Notes for JAMES ALEX CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12336

Name (Age): CREECH, James Alex (74)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/16/1998

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Oakley and Zilphia Mitchell Creech, h/o Helen Aycock Creech

Social Security Death Index

Name: James A. Creech

SSN:

Last Residence: 27576 Selma, Johnston, North Carolina, United States

Born: 12 Aug 1923 Died: 15 Jan 1998

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Child of JAMES CREECH and HELEN AYCOCK is:

i. JAMES ALEX⁸ CREECH, JR., b. 1955, Wilson, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES ALEX CREECH, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jim Alex Creech Jr.

Date of Birth: 1955 Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Wilson

Parent1 Name: Jim Alex Creech Parent2 Name: Helen Aycock Roll Number: B_C105_66002

Page: 195

63. DAISY⁷ CROCKER (*EFFIE*⁶ *STARLING*, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 02 Dec 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Dec 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIE H. HILL.

Notes for DAISY CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 25479

Name (Age): HILL, Daisy Crocker

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/12/2000

Other Pub. Info.: b. 2 Dec 1908, d/o Wade H. and Effie Starling Crocker, wid/o Willie H. Hill,

Crocker family Cemetery

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) December 9, 2000

SELMA - Daisy Crocker Hill, 92, died Thursday in Smithfield Manor. Born December 2, 1908 in Johnston County to the late Wade H. and Effie Starling Crocker, she was the widow of Willie H. Hill.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 3 p.m. prior to the funeral services, which will be conducted at 3 p.m. Sunday in the Chapel of Parrish Funeral Home with the Rev. Chad Allen to officiate. Entombment will follow in Crocker Cemetery.

Surviving are her son, Ivan Hill and his wife, Peggie of Selma; brother Wade Person Crocker of Pine Level two granddaughters, Meg King and her husband, Craig of Oviedo, FL and Susan Farfour and her husband Kenny of Winterville; two great granddaugters, Ashley King and Alexandra King, both of Oviedo, FL.

In lieu of flowers the family asks that memorial contributions be directed to either the Crocker Cemetery, c/o Pine Level Bank, P.O. Box 249, Pine Level, NC 27568 or the Selma Baptist Church Building Fund, 1500 North Webb Street, Selma, NC 27576.

More About DAISY CROCKER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Aspiration Pneumonia Occupation: School Lunchroom Manager

Child of DAISY CROCKER and WILLIE HILL is:

i. IVAN⁸ HILL, m. PEGGIE?.

64. LUCILE⁷ CROCKER (*EFFIE*⁶ *STARLING*, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 29 Jan 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Sep 1988 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JOSEPH THOMAS COATES, son of THOMAS COATES and ELIZABETH TODD. He was born 10 Feb 1913 in North Carolina, and died 04 Feb 1984 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUCILE CROCKER:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Crocker Date of Birth: 1917 Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Effie Starling

Parent2 Name: Wade

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 4 Page: 1132

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10873

Name (Age): COATES, Lucille Crocker

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/09/1988

Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-29-1917, d/o Eade H. and Effie Starling Crocker, Crocker family

Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lucille Crocker Coates

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Crocker

Age: 71

Date of Birth: 29 Jan 1917 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 6 Sep 1988

Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About LUCILE CROCKER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOSEPH THOMAS COATES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10871

Name (Age): COATES, Joseph Thomas (71)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/07/1984

Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-10-1913, s/o Thomas J and Elizabeth Todd Coates, h/o Lucille Crocker

Coates, Crocker Cemetery near Pine Level

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Joseph Thomas Coates

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: C

Age: 70

Date of Birth: 10 Feb 1913 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 4 Feb 1984

Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

Children of LUCILE CROCKER and JOSEPH COATES are:

i. BETTY LOU⁸ COATES, b. 05 Feb 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTY LOU COATES:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Betty Lou Coates Date of Birth: 5 Feb 1943

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J T Jr.

Parent2 Name: Lucille Crocker Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 1315

ii. MADELINE CAROLYN COATES, b. 19 Nov 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MADELINE CAROLYN COATES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Madeline Carolyn Coates Date of Birth: 19 Nov 1951

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Joseph Thomas Jr. Parent2 Name: Lizzie Lucille Crocker

Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 45 Page: 554

65. ENOCH GODWIN⁷ CROCKER (*EFFIE*⁶ *STARLING*, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 14 Oct 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Mar 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married BILLIE JEAN WORLEY 24 Feb 1950 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of RAYMOND WORLEY and LOLA INGRAM. She was born 23 Sep 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ENOCH GODWIN CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Enoch Godwin Crocker Date of Birth: 14 Dec 1928

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Effie Starling

Parent2 Name: Wade

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 15 Page: 1409

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12818

Name (Age): CROCKER, E. G. Obit. Pub. Date: 03/10/1998

Other Pub. Info.: b. 15 Dec 1928, s/o Wade H. and Effie Starling Crocker

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Enoch Godwin Crocker

Gender: Male Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Crocker

Age: 69 Years

Date of Birth: 15 Dec 1928 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27576 Education: 10th grade

Occupation: Driver-sales workers Industry: Beverage industries Date of Death: 5 Mar 1998 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Cause of Death: Ill-defined descriptions and complications of heart disease: Cardiovascular

disease, unspecified

Other Cause of Death: Heart failure: Combined systolic and diastolic heart failure

Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death

Institution: Hospital Inpatient

Hospital Name: JOHNSTON MEM HOSP

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 9 Mar 1998

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

More About ENOCH GODWIN CROCKER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Arteriosclerotic Cardiovascular Heart Disease

Occupation: Soft Drink Company Route Salesman

Notes for BILLIE JEAN WORLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Billie Jean Worley Date of Birth: 23 Sep 1933

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston
Parent1 Name: Lola Ingram
Parent2 Name: Raymond Sandy
Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 20 Page: 341

Marriage Notes for ENOCH CROCKER and BILLIE WORLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Enoch Godwin Crocker

Gender: Male

Spouse: Billy Jean Worley Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 24 Feb 1950 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ENOCH CROCKER and BILLIE WORLEY: Marriage: 24 Feb 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ENOCH CROCKER and BILLIE WORLEY are:

i. DEBORAH JEAN⁸ CROCKER, b. 15 Sep 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DEBORAH JEAN CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Deborah Jean Crocker Date of Birth: 15 Sep 1951

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Enoch Godwin Parent2 Name: Billy Jean Worley Roll Number: B C056 66002

Volume: 45 Page: 456 ii. SANDRA ELLEN CROCKER, b. 07 Apr 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SANDRA ELLEN CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sandra Ellen Crocker Date of Birth: 7 Apr 1955

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Enoch Godwin Parent2 Name: Billy Jean Worley Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 55 Page: 212

iii. GLORIA ANNETTE CROCKER, b. 26 Jul 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GLORIA ANNETTE CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gloria Annette Crocker Date of Birth: 26 Jul 1956

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Billie Jean Worley Parent2 Name: Enock Godwin Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 57 Page: 460

66. STELLA LOUISE⁷ STARLING (*MILFORD LEE*⁶, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN, NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 25 Jan 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 23 Apr 1999 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM THURMAN BOWDEN 25 Aug 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 27 Aug 1913 in North Carolina, and died 13 Nov 1985 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for STELLA LOUISE STARLING: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Stella Louise Bowden

Gender: Male

Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed

Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Starling

Age: 84 Years

Date of Birth: 25 Jan 1915 Birth County: Harnett

Birth County: Harnett
Birth State: North Carolina
Residence County: Harnett
Residence State: North Carolina
Residence Zip Code: 27501
Date of Death: 23 Apr 1999
Death County: Harnett
Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 28 Apr 1999

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

More About STELLA LOUISE STARLING:

Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardiorespiratory Arrest

Notes for WILLIAM THURMAN BOWDEN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: William Thurman Bowden

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: B

Age: 72

Date of Birth: 27 Aug 1913 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 13 Nov 1985

Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About WILLIAM THURMAN BOWDEN:

Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for STELLA STARLING and WILLIAM BOWDEN:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3400027

Date Filed: 08/24/1934 12:00:00 AM Groom: BOWDEN, THURMAN Bride: STARLING, LOUISE Maiden Surname: STARLING Date of Marriage: 08/25/1934

Volume: 1934

Page: 27

More About WILLIAM BOWDEN and STELLA STARLING: Marriage: 25 Aug 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of STELLA STARLING and WILLIAM BOWDEN are:

- i. EDWARD JACKSON⁸ BOWDEN, b. 14 Jun 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. BETTY LOU BOWDEN, b. 04 Aug 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. IMA JEAN BOWDEN, b. 09 Oct 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. JERRY MACK BOWDEN, b. 04 Sep 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- v. CECIL ODELL BOWDEN, b. 20 Jun 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.

67. ELECTA WILSON⁷ STARLING (*MILFORD LEE*⁶, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN, NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 01 Jun 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 30 Jul 1999 in Sanford, Lee County, North Carolina. She married ? CHAMPION.

Notes for ELECTA WILSON STARLING:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Electa Wilson Champion

Gender: Female Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Starling

Age: 82 Years

Date of Birth: 1 Jun 1917 Birth County: Harnett Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Lee

Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27330

Education: 8th grade Occupation: Assemblers

Industry: Machinery, except electrical, n.e.c.

Date of Death: 30 Jul 1999

Death City: Sanford Death County: Lee

Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death

Institution: Hospital ER/Outpatient

Hospital Name: CENTRAL CAROLINA HOSP

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 5 Aug 1999

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) July 31, 1999

SANFORD -- Mrs. Electa Wilson Starling Champion, 82, of 3013 Byrd Ave. died Friday in Central Carolina Hospital. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in Tramway Baptist Church by the Rev. Scott Wilson. Burial will be in Lee Memory Gardens.

Mrs. Champion is survived by three sons, Curtis L. Champion and Hubert E. Champion, both of Sanford, and Donald R. Champion of Crofton, Md.; two daughters, Virginia Smith of Sanford and Peggy Flowers of Coats; a sister, Joyce Herring of Erwin; 11 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 8 at Bridges-Cameron Funeral Home.

More About ELECTA WILSON STARLING:

Burial: 01 Aug 1999, Lee Memory Gardens, Lee County, North Carolina

Children of ELECTA STARLING and? CHAMPION are:

- i. CURTIS L.⁸ CHAMPION.
- ii. HUBERT E. CHAMPION.
- iii. DONALD R. CHAMPION.
- iv. VIRGINIA CHAMPION, m. ? SMITH.
- v. PEGGY CHAMPION, m. ? FLOWERS.

68. RUSSELL LEE⁷ STARLING (*MILFORD LEE*⁶, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 08 Jan 1920 in North Carolina, and died 21 Aug 1972 in Fuquay-Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. He married PAULINE PARRISH,

daughter of JAMES PARRISH and ESTELLE PARRISH. She was born Abt. 1923, and died 05 May 2005.

Notes for RUSSELL LEE STARLING:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Russell Starling

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Age: 52

Date of Birth: 1920

Residence County: Harnett Date of Death: 21 Aug 1972 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No Institution: Home

Attendant: Medical Examiner Recorded date: Aug 1962

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Notes for PAULINE PARRISH: Dunn Daily Record 5/9/2005

Pauline Parrish Starling, 82, of 1119 CCC Road, Sneads Ferry, formerly of Angier, died Thursday, May 5, 2005, at the Meadows of Holly Ridge. She was the daughter of the late Hessie Parrish and James Calvin Parrish. She was preceded in death by her husband, Russell Starling; a daughter-in-law, Frances Starling; and granddaughter, Stephanie Renee Starling. Graveside services were held 3 p.m Sunday at Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include a daughter, Paulette Starling of Sneads Ferry; sons, Steve Starling of Sneads Ferry, Rudy Starling and wife Janie of Benson, and Gary Starling of Coats; a brother, Mack Parrish of High Point; five grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; and one great-great-grandchild.

A service of Bryan-Lee Funeral Home in Angier.

Children of RUSSELL STARLING and PAULINE PARRISH are:

- i. PAULETTE⁸ STARLING, b. 31 Aug 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 91. ii. STEVEN RANDALL STARLING, b. 03 Mar 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. RUDY LEE STARLING, b. 02 Jan 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JANIE?.

69. PAUL ROWAN⁷ STARLING (*MILFORD LEE*⁶, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN, NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 24 Sep 1921 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Oct 1944 in WWII. He married WILLIE MAE BYRD 01 Jun 1940 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIE BYRD and EULA WILLIAMS. She was born 20 Sep 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Dec 1994 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAUL ROWAN STARLING: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Paul R Starling Birth Year: 1921

Race: White, citizen (White)

Nativity State or Country: North Carolina

State: North Carolina County or City: Harnett

Enlistment Date: 27 Jan 1944 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: No branch assignment Branch Code: No branch assignment

Grade: Private Grade Code: Private

Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six

months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law

Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men)

Source: Civil Life

Education: Grammar school

Civil Occupation: Automobile Serviceman

Marital Status: Married

Height: 00 Weight: 000

U.S. Rosters of World War II Dead, 1939-1945

Name: Paul R Starling

Gender: Male Race: White

Religion: Protestant

Cemetery Name: North Carolina Disposition: According to next of kin

Service Branch: Army

RANK: Private

Service number: 34857631

More About PAUL ROWAN STARLING:

Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Military service: United States Army/WWII

Notes for WILLIE MAE BYRD: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 21, 1994

COATS - Mrs. Willie Mae Parrish, 71, of 502 S. Railroad St. died Tuesday in her home. She was a retired ward secretary for Betsy Johnson Memorial Hospital. Mrs. Parrish was a member of Angier Primitive Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Thursday in the Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Coats by Elders Devon Harris and Ronald Lawrence. Burial will be in Coats City Cemetery.

Mrs. Parrish is survived by two daughters, Joy S. Bonilla of Coats and Donna G. Brinker of Wilmington; a son, J. Keith Parrish of Coats; her mother, Eula P.W. Byrd of Coats; 11 grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home in Coats. Memorials may be made to Angier Primitive Baptist Church, C/O Gerald Lawrence, Route 2, P.O. Box 227, Angier, N.C. 27501.

More About WILLIE MAE BYRD:

Burial: 22 Dec 1994, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Adenocarcinoma of Lung Occupation: Hospital Ward Secretary

Marriage Notes for PAUL STARLING and WILLIE BYRD:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4000087

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STARLING, PAUL ROWAN

Bride: BYRD, WILLIE MAE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 06/01/1940

Volume: 1940

Page: 87

More About PAUL STARLING and WILLIE BYRD:

Marriage: 01 Jun 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of PAUL STARLING and WILLIE BYRD are:

i. DEANNA JOY⁸ STARLING, b. 15 Aug 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.

ii. DONNA GALE STARLING, b. 29 Oct 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina.

70. MARY JOYCE⁷ STARLING (*MILFORD LEE*⁶, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 29 Feb 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 15 Apr 2003 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JUNIOUS HERRING.

Notes for MARY JOYCE STARLING:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Mary Joyce Herring

Gender: Female Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Starling

Age: 79 Years

Date of Birth: 29 Feb 1924
Birth County: Harnett
Birth State: North Carolina
Residence City: Erwin
Residence County: Harnett
Residence State: North Carolina
Residence Zip Code: 28339
Education: 11th grade

Date of Death: 15 Apr 2003
Death City: Erwin
Death County: Harnett
Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death

Institution: Nursing Home Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 5 May 2003

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Dunn Daily Record 04/17/2003

Joyce S. Herring, 79, of 302 N. 12th St., Erwin, died Tuesday evening at Britthaven of Harnett. She was retired from Erwin Mills after 43 years of service. She was preceded in death by her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Milford Lee Starling. Funeral services will be held Friday at 3 p.m. at Price Funeral Home in Erwin by the Rev. Sherrill Pope. Burial will follow in Erwin Memorial Park.

Survivors include her husband, Junious Herring; sons and daughters-in-law, Johnny and

Donna Kay Herring of Dunn, Jimmy and Kathy Herring of Buies Creek and Jack Herring of Erwin; sisters, Shirley of Baltimore, Md., and Connie of Four Oaks; four grandchildren, Richie Herring, Brian, Anita McMahan and Gina.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Price Funeral Home and other times at the home of Johnny and Donna Herring, 1500 Fairview St., Dunn.

More About MARY JOYCE STARLING:

Burial: 18 Apr 2003, Erwin Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Parkinson's Disease Occupation: Lab Assistant/Textiles

Children of MARY STARLING and JUNIOUS HERRING are:

- i. JOHNNY⁸ HERRING, m. DONNA KAY?.
- ii. JIMMY HERRING, m. KATHY?.
- iii. JACK HERRING.

71. ROGER SANDERS⁷ CROCKER (*ALICE*⁶ *PEEDIN, SANDERS AMOS*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 22 Apr 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Jul 1995 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ADDIE MAE TYNER, daughter of WILL TYNER and ALICE CREECH. She was born 21 Jul 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Aug 1999 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROGER SANDERS CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12901

Name (Age): CROCKER, Roger Sanders (85)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/04/1995

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, b. 22 Apr 1910 in JC, d/o Roger Vick and Alice Peedin Crocker,

Crocker Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Roger Sanders Crocker

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Crocker

Age: 85

Date of Birth: 22 Apr 1910 Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Date of Death: 2 Jul 1995 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ROGER SANDERS CROCKER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardio Respiratory Arrest

Occupation: North Carolina Department of Transportation

More About ADDIE MAE TYNER:

Burial: Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ROGER CROCKER and ADDIE TYNER are:

i. WILL ROGER⁸ CROCKER, b. 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILL ROGER CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Will Roger Crocker

Date of Birth: 1937 Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Addie Tyner Parent2 Name: Roger Sanders Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 24 Page: 1185

ii. RANNY LEE CROCKER, b. 29 Oct 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RANNY LEE CROCKER:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ranny Lee Crocker Date of Birth: 29 Oct 1944

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Addie Tyner Parent2 Name: Rogers Sanders Roll Number: B C056 66002

Volume: 31 Page: 1308 **72.** EDWIN JOSEPH⁷ CROCKER (*ALICE*⁶ *PEEDIN, SANDERS AMOS*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 31 Dec 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Aug 1997 in Wilson, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for EDWIN JOSEPH CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12823

Name (Age): CROCKER, Edwin Joseph (83)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/05/1997

Other Pub. Info.: Pine Level, b. 12-31-1913, s/o Roger Vick and Alice Peedin Crocker

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Edwin Joseph Crocker

Gender: Male Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Crocker

Age: 83 Years

Date of Birth: 31 Dec 1913
Birth County: Johnston
Birth State: North Carolina
Residence City: Wilson
Residence County: Wilson
Residence State: North Carolina
Residence Zip Code: 27893
Education: 10th grade

Occupation: Truck drivers Industry: Construction Date of Death: 2 Aug 1997

Death City: Wilson
Death County: Wilson
Death State: North Carolina

Cause of Death: Other forms of chronic ischemic heart disease: Coronary atherosclerosis

Institution: Hospital Inpatient

Hospital Name: WILSON MEM HOSP

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 14 Aug 1997

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) August 3, 1997

Edwin Joseph Crocker, 83, died Saturday. Graveside service will be held Monday at 11 a.m. in Crocker Cemetery near Pine Level.

Surviving are two sons, Robert Crocker of Goldsboro, Bruce Crocker of Myrtle Beach, S.C.; three daughters, Faye Gardner of Garner, Janet Bissette of Spring Hope, Penny Felts of Athens, GA.; two brothers, Loomis Crocker and Mack Crocker, both of Pine Level; nine grandchildren, six great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma, Sunday, 7-9 p.m. Memorial contributions may be made to the Crocker Cemetery, Inc. c/o Ronnie Crocker, 305 Dixie Drive, Selma, N.C. 27576.

More About EDWIN JOSEPH CROCKER:

Burial: 04 Aug 1997, Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EDWIN CROCKER and ? are:

- i. ROBERT⁸ CROCKER.
- ii. BRUCE CROCKER.
- iii. FAYE CROCKER, m. ? GARDNER.
- iv. JANET CROCKER, m. ? BISSETTE.
- v. Penny Crocker, m. ? Felts.

73. LOOMIS ALEX⁷ CROCKER (*ALICE*⁶ *PEEDIN, SANDERS AMOS*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 26 Feb 1922 in North Carolina, and died 09 Jun 2006 in Wayne County, North Carolina. He married DOROTHY LEE SOUTHARD 16 Sep 1943 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM SOUTHARD and ANNIE OVERBEE. She was born 14 Jun 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Sep 2007 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOOMIS ALEX CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 64881

Name (Age): Crocker, Loomis A. (84)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/13/2006

Other Pub. Info.: Pine Level. Died 6/9/06. Husband of Dorothy S. Crocker. U.S. Army veteran

WWII. Crocker Cemetery.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Loomis A. Crocker

SSN:

Born: 26 Feb 1922

Died: 9 Jun 2006

State (Year) SSN issued: Railroad Board (Issued Through) (Before 1951)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) June 10, 2006

PINE LEVEL -- Loomis A. Crocker, 84, died Friday morning at Wayne Memorial Hospital. Mr. Crocker was a Mobile Agent for Southern Railway in Goldsboro for many years. He served with the US Army during World War II in Ardennes, Rhineland, and Central Europe. Mr. Crocker received the EAME Service Medal with three bronze stars, the World War II Victory Medal, and a Purple Heart.

He was a member of the Pine Level American Legion. A member of the Pine Level Free Will Baptist Church, he had served as deacon, choir member, Sunday school teacher, and Sunday school superintendent. Funeral service will be held 2 p.m. Sunday in the Pine Level Free Will Baptist Church with Rev. Donald Coates officiating. Burial will follow in the Crocker Cemetery in Pine Level.

Surviving are: his wife, Dorothy S. Crocker; sons, Gordon Crocker and wife, Judy of Rosewood, Steve Crocker and wife, Debra of Kenly, Tim Crocker and wife, Renee of Pine Level; daughter, Brenda Crocker of Pine Level; brother, Mac Crocker of Pine Level; grandchildren, John Crocker, Chris Crocker, Rev. Michael Crocker, Stephanie Crocker, Hunter Crocker, Jordan Crocker, and Anna Crocker; five great-grandchildren, Aaron, Sam, Brandon, Holly, and Abby Crocker.

The family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Saturday night at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Memorial contributions may be made to the Crocker Cemetery Fund, c/o Ronnie Crocker, 305 Dixie Drive, Selma, NC 27576.

More About LOOMIS ALEX CROCKER:

Burial: 11 Jun 2006, Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Military service: United States Army/WWII Occupation: Mobile Agent for Southern Railway

Notes for DOROTHY LEE SOUTHARD: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) September 15, 2007

PINE LEVEL -- Dorothy Southard Crocker, age 84, died Thursday evening at her home. Born June 14, 1923 in Johnston County, she was a daughter of the late William J. and Annie Overbee Southard. Dorothy was preceded in death by her husband of 63 years, Loomis Alec Crocker and a brother, Irvin Southard. She was a member of the Pine Level Free Will Baptist Church.

Funeral services will be conducted 6:00 p.m. Saturday in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma with the Rev. Donald Coates officiating. The family will receive friends immediately following the service. A graveside service will be held 2:00 p.m. Sunday in the Crocker Cemetery.

Surviving are: her daughter, Brenda G. Crocker of Pine Level; sons, Gordon Crocker and wife, Judy of Goldsboro, Steve Crocker and wife, Debra of Kenly, Tim Crocker and wife, Rene of Pine Level; brother, Fate Southard and wife, Wilma of Lemoore, CA; seven grandchildren; five great-grandchildren.

Flowers are acceptable or memorials may be made to: the WilMed Hospice, 1705 South Tarboro Street, Wilson, NC 27893. Condolences may be sent to the family at www.parrishfh.com.

More About DOROTHY LEE SOUTHARD:

Burial: 15 Sep 2007, Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: End Stage Renal Disease

Marriage Notes for LOOMIS CROCKER and DOROTHY SOUTHARD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Loomis Crocker

Gender: Male

Spouse: Dorothy Southard Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 16 Sep 1943 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LOOMIS CROCKER and DOROTHY SOUTHARD: Marriage: 16 Sep 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LOOMIS CROCKER and DOROTHY SOUTHARD are:

i. LOOMIS GORDON⁸ CROCKER, b. 31 Mar 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JUDY?.

Notes for LOOMIS GORDON CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Loomis Gordon Crocker Date of Birth: 31 Mar 1947

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dorothy Lee Parent2 Name: Loomis Alex Roll Number: B C056 66002

Volume: 37

Page: 351

ii. Brenda Gale Crocker, b. 1949, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for BRENDA GALE CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Brenda Gale Crocker

Date of Birth: 1949 Birth County: Wayne

Parent1 Name: Loomis Alex Crocker

Roll Number: B_C103_66003

Volume: 36 Page: 452

iii. WILLIAM STEVE CROCKER, b. 03 Dec 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. DEBRA?.

Notes for WILLIAM STEVE CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Steve Crocker Date of Birth: 3 Dec 1956

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Dorothy Lee Southard

Parent2 Name: Loomis Alex Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 58 Page: 661

iv. TIMOTHY DALE CROCKER, b. 31 Oct 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RENEE?.

Notes for TIMOTHY DALE CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Timothy Dale Crocker Date of Birth: 31 Oct 1959

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Dorothy Lee Southard

Parent2 Name: Loomis Alex Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 64 Page: 327

74. JAMES MCADOO⁷ CROCKER (*ALICE*⁶ *PEEDIN*, *SANDERS AMOS*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 01 Aug 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Feb 2007 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SUE EVELYN LASSITER.

Notes for JAMES MCADOO CROCKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 65634

Name (Age): Crocker, James McAdoo (Mac) (82)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/13/2007

Other Pub. Info.: Pine Level. Died 2/8/07. Born 8/1/1924, Johnston Co. Son of the late Roger Vick & Alice Peedin Crocker. Husband of Sue Lassiter Crocker. U.S. Army veteran WWII.

Crocker Cemetery.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 10, 2007

PINE LEVEL -- James McAdoo "Mac" Crocker, 82, died Thursday. He was born August 1, 1924 in Johnston County to the late Roger Vick and Alice Peedin Crocker. He was a member of the Pine Level FWB Church. Funeral service will be conducted 2:00 p.m. Saturday in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Burial will follow in the Crocker Cemetery.

Surviving are: his wife, Sue Lassiter Crocker; daughters, Lou Smith and her husband, Tom of Guilderland, NY, Pat Crocker of Greensboro; four grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 1-2 p.m. today just prior to the funeral service. In lieu of flowers, the family asks that memorial contributions be made to the Crocker Cemetery, c/o Ronnie L. Crocker, 305 Dixie Drive, Selma, NC 27576. Memorial condolences may be sent to the family at www.parrishfh.com.

More About JAMES MCADOO CROCKER:

Burial: 10 Feb 2007, Crocker Family Cemetery, Pine Level, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest

Occupation: Receiving Clerk

Children of JAMES CROCKER and SUE LASSITER are:

i. LINDA LOU⁸ CROCKER, b. 31 Mar 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. TOM SMITH.

Notes for LINDA LOU CROCKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Linda Lou Crocker Date of Birth: 31 Mar 1957

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: James Mc Adoo Parent2 Name: Sue Evelyn Lassiter Roll Number: B C056 66002

Volume: 59 Page: 273

ii. PATRICIA CROCKER, b. 11 Jan 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PATRICIA CROCKER:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Patricia Lynn Crocker Date of Birth: 11 Jan 1961

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: James Mc Adoo Parent2 Name: Sue Evelyn Lassiter Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 68 Page: 396

75. IRENE⁷ PEEDIN (*WILLIAM SPAN*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 15 Mar 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Mar 2008. She married LAWRENCE LESTER STEPHENSON, son of NEDDY STEPHENSON and NANNIE ROBERTS. He was born 09 Dec 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Aug 1987 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for IRENE PEEDIN: Parrish Funeral Home 03/24/2008

Irene Peedin Stephenson, age 93, of Yelverton Grove Road near Smithfield, died Sunday. Born in Johnston County on October 15, 1914, she was the daughter of the late William Span and Nora Phillips Peedin. Her husband was the late Lester Stephenson. Mrs. Stephenson was a member of Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church. Funeral services will be held Wednesday at 2:00 PM in Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church with burial following in the church cemetery.

Surviving are: a son, David Stephenson and wife Vivian of Smithfield; brothers, Wilbert Peedin of Smithfield and Walter Peedin of Garner; sister, Pauline Kemple of Smithfield;

grandchildren, Janet Rouland, Wayne Stephenson and Jason Stephenson; step-grandchildren, Frankie Powers and Christy Norris; great grandchildren, Justin, Lauren, and Reagan Rouland, Jay Johnson and Blake Stephenson; and step-great grandchildren, Devin and Dillon Powers, and Jonathan Flannery.

The family will receive friends at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma Tuesday night from 7 to 9 PM. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church, c/o David Stephenson, 597 Yelverton Grove Road, Smithfield, NC 27577.

More About IRENE PEEDIN:

Burial: 26 Mar 2008, Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LAWRENCE LESTER STEPHENSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48831

Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Lester (69)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/25/1987

Other Pub. Info.: B. 9 Dec 1917Johnston Co.; s/o Lawrence and Nannie Roberts Stephenson;

w. Irene Peedin Stephenson; Yelverton Grove Ch Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lawrence Lester Stephenson

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: S

Age: 69

Date of Birth: 9 Dec 1917 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 23 Aug 1987 Death City: Smithfield

Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About LAWRENCE LESTER STEPHENSON:

Burial: Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of IRENE PEEDIN and LAWRENCE STEPHENSON is:

i. DAVID⁸ STEPHENSON, m. VIVIAN?.

76. GLADYS INEZ⁷ PEEDIN (*RICHARD DANIEL*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 01 Jul 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Jul 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES VERNON EVANS, son of CARSON EVANS and ETTA STARLING. He was born 25 Apr 1912, and died 23 Jun 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GLADYS INEZ PEEDIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gladys Inez Peedin Date of Birth: 1 Jul 1912

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Roll Number: B_C056_68001

Volume: 15 Page: 138

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 17033

Name (Age): EVANS, Gladys P. (84)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/12/1996

Other Pub. Info.: b. 1 Jul 1912, d/o Richard and Gurnie Sellers Peedin, Yelverton Grove FWB

Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Gladys Peedin Evans

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Peedin

Age: 84

Date of Birth: 1 Jul 1912 Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Date of Death: 9 Jul 1996 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston
Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No

Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About GLADYS INEZ PEEDIN:

Burial: Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Chronic Renal Failure Occupation: Seamstress/Textiles

Notes for JAMES VERNON EVANS:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 17110

Name (Age): EVANS, James Vernon

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/25/1976

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Carson and Etta Starling Evans, Yelverton Grove Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: James Vernon Evans

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Age: 64

Date of Birth: 25 Apr 1912 Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 23 Jun 1976 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About JAMES VERNON EVANS:

Burial: Yelverton Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of GLADYS PEEDIN and JAMES EVANS is:

i. JAMES EDWARD⁸ EVANS, b. 17 Jul 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES EDWARD EVANS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Edward Evans Date of Birth: 17 Jul 1938

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Gladys Ivez Peedin Parent2 Name: James Vernon Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 25 Page: 1376

77. CLARENCE ALVIN⁷ PEEDIN (*RICHARD DANIEL*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 23 Sep 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Jan 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LOIS ELLEN PACE.

Notes for CLARENCE ALVIN PEEDIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Clarence Alven Peedin Date of Birth: 24 Sep 1915

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Gurnine Sellers

Parent2 Name: Richard

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 2 Page: 1003

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 64391

Name (Age): Peedin, Clarence Alvin (90)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/24/2006

Other Pub. Info.: Pine Level. Died 1/22/06. Born 9/23/1915, Johnston Co. Son of the late Richard Daniel & Gurney Sellers Peedin. Husband of Lois Pace Peedin. Sunset Memorial

Park, Smithfield.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 24, 2006 PINE LEVEL -- Clarence Alvin Peedin, age 90, died Sunday night in Smithfield Manor Nursing Home. A retired farmer and dairy foreman, he was most recently working with Kemp's Motors in Princeton as the assistant manager. Born September 23, 1915 in Johnston County to the late Richard Daniel and Gurney Sellers Peedin, he was preceded in death by a daughter, Betty Peedin Woodard. He was a member of the First United Methodist Church in Pine Level.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2:00 p.m. Wednesday in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma with the Rev. Sandy Schaller and the Rev. Dick Lewis officiating. Burial will follow in Sunset Memorial Park.

Surviving are his wife, Lois Pace Peedin; son, Paul Peedin and wife, Deloris of Pine Level; daughter, Peggy Starling and husband, Kenneth of Princeton; brothers, R.V. Peedin of Jacksonville and Billy Ray Windham of Selma; sister, Edna Jane Bailey of Jacksonville, five grandchildren, 10 great-grandchildren and three great-grandchildren

The family will receive friends from 7:00-9:00 p.m. Tuesday at the funeral home. Memorials may be made to the First United Methodist Church, P.O. Box 354, Pine Level, NC 27568.

More About CLARENCE ALVIN PEEDIN:

Burial: 25 Jan 2006, Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Dairy Foreman

Children of CLARENCE PEEDIN and LOIS PACE are:

- 92. i. PAUL ALVIN⁸ PEEDIN, b. 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 93. ii. BETTY PEEDIN, b. 14 Jan 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 May 2001, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. PEGGY PEEDIN, m. KENNETH STARLING.

78. EUNICE ANN⁷ PEEDIN (*RICHARD DANIEL*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 19 Nov 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Jan 2004 in Franklin County, North Carolina. She married REVEREND C. W. "BILL" KIMBROUGH, SR..

Notes for EUNICE ANN PEEDIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Eunice Peedin

Date of Birth: 19 Nov 1917

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Jane Gurney Sellers

Parent2 Name: Richard

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 4 Page: 1172

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Eunice Peedin Kimbrough

Gender: Female Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Peedin

Age: 86 Years

Date of Birth: 19 Nov 1917 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Franklin Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27525 Education: 11th grade Date of Death: 13 Jan 2004 Death City: Louisburg

Death County: Franklin Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death

Institution: Hospital Inpatient

Hospital Name: FRANKLIN REGIONAL MED CENT

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 20 Jan 2004

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 15, 2004

Eunice Ann Peedin Kimbrough, 86, of Franklinton, formerly of Smithfield, died Tuesday afternoon at Franklin Regional Hospital in Louisburg. Mrs. Kimbrough was born in Pine Level, the daughter of the late Richard Daniel Peedin and James Gurney Peedin Windham. She was preceded in death by her husband, Rev. C. W. "Bill" Kimbrough, Sr.; brothers, Rudolph Peedin and Louis Peedin; and sisters, Gladys Evans and Eloise Henderson.

She and Rev. Kimbrough served Presbyterian churches in Garland, Wilson, Greenville, Benson, Sanford and Angier during 30 years in the ministry. She was a homemaker, renown for her chicken pastry, and a devoted wife, mother, and grandmother. Following the death of her husband, she volunteered over ten years in the Ladies Auxiliary at Johnston Memorial Hospital. She was a member of Smithfield First Presbyterian Church.

The funeral service will be held Friday at 2:00 PM at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma with Rev. John Causey officiating. Burial will follow in Ebenezer Presbyterian Church Cemetery in Benson.

Surviving are her son, C.W. "Bill" Kimbrough, Jr. and his wife, Patricia of Franklinton; grandsons, Scott Kimbrough and his wife, Carie of Cary, and Jason Kimbrough and his wife, Leca of Royersford, PA; great grandson, William Matthew Kimbrough; brothers, Clarence Peedin of Pine Level and Richard V. Peedin of Jacksonville, and Billy Ray Windham of Pine Level; sister, Edna J. Bailey of Jacksonville.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 PM Thursday at Parrish Funeral Home, 1351 S. Pollock St., Selma, NC. In lieu of flowers, memorials should be made to the First Presbyterian Church, 215 S. Third St., Smithfield, NC 27577.

More About EUNICE ANN PEEDIN:

Burial: 16 Jan 2004, Ebenezer Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of EUNICE PEEDIN and C. KIMBROUGH is:

94. i. C. W. "BILL" KIMBROUGH, JR..

79. WILLIAM LOUIS⁷ PEEDIN (*RICHARD DANIEL*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 05 Apr 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Oct 1997 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married GERALDINE ADAMS.

Notes for WILLIAM LOUIS PEEDIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41818

Name (Age): PEEDIN, William Louis (77)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/17/1997

Other Pub. Info.: br/o Eunice Kimbrough

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: William Louis Peedin

Gender: Male Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Peedin

Age: 78 Years

Date of Birth: 5 Apr 1919 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27568

Education: 7th

Occupation: Supervisors and proprietors, sales occupations

Industry: Sporting goods, bicycles, & hobby stores

Date of Death: 14 Oct 1997 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Place of Injury: Unspecified Place

Cause of Death: Malignant neoplasm of larynx: Larynx, unspecified

Other Cause of Death: Foreign body in pharynx and larynx

Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death

Institution: Residence Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 17 Oct 1997

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) October 15, 1997

William Louis Peedin, 77, owner/operator of Peedin's Bait and Tackle, died Tuesday. Funeral services will be held Thursday at 2 p.m. in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Burial will follow in Selma Memorial Gardens.

Surviving are: wife, Geraldine Adams Peedin; son, Donald R. "Duck" Peedin of Pine Level; daughter, Bonnie P. Woodard of Pine Level; brothers, Clarence Peedin and Billy Windham both of Pine Level, R.V. Peedin of Jacksonville, and Rudolph Peedin of Dudley; sisters, E.J. Bailey of Jacksonville and Eunice Kimbrough of Smithfield; grandson, Stacy Peedin of Pine Level; and a granddaughter, Tonya Ball of Benson. Mr. Peedin was preceded in death by a son, William Louis Peedin Jr.

The family will receive friends at the funeral home Wednesday night from 7-9 p.m.

More About WILLIAM LOUIS PEEDIN:

Burial: 16 Oct 1997, Selma Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Sudden Death Syndrome - Possible Aspiration

Occupation: Owner/Operator Bait & Tackle Shop

Children of WILLIAM PEEDIN and GERALDINE ADAMS are:

- i. DONALD R.8 PEEDIN.
- ii. BONNIE PEEDIN, m. ? WOODARD.
- iii. WILLIAM LOUIS PEEDIN, JR..

80. CLIFTON BATTLE⁷ CREECH (*JAMES IVAN*⁶, *JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 27 Apr 1909, and died 22 Dec 1984 in Wilson, North Carolina. He married ORA MAE HINTON, daughter of SCORE HINTON and VALERIE PITTMAN. She was born 08 Jan 1912, and died 05 Aug 1982 in Wilson, North Carolina.

Notes for CLIFTON BATTLE CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12150

Name (Age): CREECH, Clifton Battle (75)

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/28/1984

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Ivan and Lillie Hales Creech, Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: CLIFTON BATTLE CREECH

Age: 75 Years

Death Date: 22 December 1984

Place of Death: Wilson, Wilson, North Carolina

Birth Date: 27 April 1909

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About CLIFTON BATTLE CREECH: Burial: Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for ORA MAE HINTON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12575

Name (Age): CREECH, Ora Hinton (Mrs) (70)

Obit. Pub. Date: 08/06/1982

Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-8-1912, d/o Score and Valerie Pittman Hinton, w/o Clifton Creech,

Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: ORA HINTON CREECH

Age: 70 Years

Death Date: 05 August 1982

Place of Death: Wilson, Wilson, North Carolina

Birth Date: 08 January 1912

Gender: Female

Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HINTON

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ORA MAE HINTON:

Burial: Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery

Child of CLIFTON CREECH and ORA HINTON is:

i. HAROLD FRANCES⁸ CREECH, b. 13 Apr 1936; d. 20 Dec 1993, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for HAROLD FRANCES CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12273

Name (Age): CREECH, Harold F. (57)

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/28/1993

Other Pub. Info.: b. 4-13-1936, s/o Clifton B. and /Ora Mae Hinton Creech

Name: HAROLD FRANCES CREECH

Age: 57 Years

Death Date: 20 December 1993

Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina

Birth Date: 13 April 1936

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CREECH

State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wilson, North Carolina

81. LOLA MAE⁷ CREECH (*JAMES IVAN*⁶, *JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 17 Apr 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 May 2007 in Fuquay - Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM HENRY BALLARD, son of MARION BALLARD and MABEL SANFORD. He was born 05 Dec 1905 in Harnett

County, North Carolina, and died 29 Jan 1989 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOLA MAE CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lola Mae Creech Date of Birth: 17 Apr 1913

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001

Volume: 13 Page: 267

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 05/06/2007

Lola Creech Ballard, 94, of Fuquay-Varina died Saturday, May 5, 2007 at Senter's Rest Home in Fuquay-Varina. A native of Johnston County, she was the daughter of the late Ivon and Lillie Hales Creech. Memorial service 7:30 p.m. Monday, May 7, 2007 at O'Quinn-Peebles Chapel, Lillington, officiating Rev. Sam Cotten. Visitation Monday, May 7, 2007 from 6:00-7:30 p.m. at O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to a church or charity of one's choice.

Survivors: daughter, Barbara Ballard of Fuquay-Varina; sons, Eugene Ballard of Fuquay-Varina, James Ivon Ballard and wife, Barbara of Goldsboro, and William Charles Ballard of Pine Level; brother, Ivon Creech of Virginia; sister, Lois VonPeeler of Virginia; six grandchildren and six great-grandchildren.

Funeral arrangements entrusted to O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral www.oquinnpeebles.com.

Notes for WILLIAM HENRY BALLARD: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Henry Ballard Death Date: 29 Jan 1989 Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 83

Burial Location: Cremation in state

Birth Date: 12 Dec 1905

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Ballard

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

More About WILLIAM HENRY BALLARD:

Burial: Cremated

Cause of Death: Pulmonary Failure

Occupation: Farmer

Children of LOLA CREECH and WILLIAM BALLARD are:

i. EUGENE⁸ BALLARD, b. 01 Aug 1930.

ii. Emma Marie Ballard, b. 28 May 1932.

Notes for EMMA MARIE BALLARD: Died in infancy.

- iii. JAMES IVON BALLARD, b. 15 Oct 1933; m. BARBARA?.
- 95. iv. WILLIAM CHARLES BALLARD, b. 24 Aug 1935.
 - v. BARBARA CAROL BALLARD, b. 24 Aug 1941.
- **82.** IVAN JUNIOR⁷ CREECH (*JAMES IVAN*⁶, *JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 05 Mar 1924 in Middlesex, North Carolina. He married SARAH LILLIAN MASON 20 Apr 1944 in Deland, Florida, daughter of ADOLPHUS MASON and VALLIE HAIRE. She was born 17 Apr 1924 in North Carolina.

More About IVAN CREECH and SARAH MASON:

Marriage: 20 Apr 1944, Deland, Florida

Child of IVAN CREECH and SARAH MASON is:

96. i. JUDY ETTA⁸ CREECH, b. 20 Feb 1947.

83. JOSEPH CECIL⁷ CREECH (*JAMES IVAN*⁶, *JOSEPH H*.⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 29 Apr 1926, and died 13 Aug 1976 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina. He married LUCILLE BREWER.

Notes for JOSEPH CECIL CREECH:

Name: JOSEPH CECIL CREECH Birth Date: 29 April 1926

Death Date Date: 13 August 1976

Gender: Male Age: 50 Years

Place of Death: Chapel Hill (P), Orange, North Carolina

Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina

Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

Mode of Burial: Burial in state

Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over

Children of JOSEPH CREECH and LUCILLE BREWER are:

i. DANNY CECIL⁸ CREECH, b. 1959, Wilson, North Carolina.

Notes for DANNY CECIL CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Danny Cecil Creech

Date of Birth: 1959 Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Wilson

Parent1 Name: Joseph Cecil Creech Parent2 Name: Lucille Brewer Roll Number: B_C105_66003

Page: 1402

JOSEPH RANDY CREECH, b. 04 Aug 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH RANDY CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Randy Creech Date of Birth: 4 Aug 1961

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joseph Cecil Parent2 Name: Lucille Brewer Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 71 Page: 87

84. MAVON LEE⁷ WOODARD (SUSAN IDA⁶ CREECH, JOSEPH H.⁵, WILLIAM HENRY⁴, JOSHUA³, JOSHUA², BENJAMIN¹) was born 25 Jan 1916, and died 06 Apr 2004. He married (1) ODELL HAYNES, daughter of JOSHUA HAYNES and LILLIE COLEMAN. She was born Abt. 1923, and died Oct 1964. He married (2) ILA HAWLEY Aft. 1964.

Notes for MAVON LEE WOODARD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 61014

Name (Age): Woodard, Mavon Lee (88)

Obit. Pub. Date: 04/09/2004

Other Pub. Info.: Died 4/6/04. Born 1/25/1916. Son of the late Joe & Ida Creech Woodard.

Husband of Ila Hawley Woodard. Old Beulah Primitive Baptist Church cemetery.

More About MAVON LEE WOODARD:

Burial: Old Beulah Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for ODELL HAYNES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58186

Name (Age): WOODARD, Odell Haynes (41)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/16/1964

Other Pub. Info.: Kenly, d/o Joshua and Lillie Coleman Haynes

More About MAVON WOODARD and ILA HAWLEY:

Marriage: Aft. 1964

Child of MAVON WOODARD and ODELL HAYNES is:

i. MAVON LEE⁸ WOODARD, JR., b. 17 Mar 1946; d. Nov 1992.

Notes for MAVON LEE WOODARD, JR.:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58167

Name (Age): WOODARD, Mavon L. Jr. (46)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/17/1992

Other Pub. Info.: Kenly, b. 17 Mar 1946 in JC, s/o Mavon and Odell Hayes

Woodard

85. ARLINE⁷ CREECH (*WILLIAM GIDEON*⁶, *CLARK G.*⁵, *LARKIN*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 11 Jul 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Mar 2008 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married STEVE PEEDIN 13 Sep 1948 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARLINE CREECH:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Narcissa Creech {Note from Deb: Arline Creech}

Date of Birth: 11 Jul 1928

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: William Gideon Parent2 Name: Rosetta Woodard Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 15 Page: 1396

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 03/14/2008

Mrs. Arline C. Peedin, 79, a Raleigh resident for 62 years, died peacefully Thursday morning at Rex Hospital, in Raleigh. Mrs. Peedin was born on the Creech Family Farm in Pine Level, NC, to the late W. Gideon and Rosetta Woodard Creech.

She and Steve Peedin were married on September 3, 1948 in Raleigh. Mrs. Peedin was an accountant and floral designer, during her lifetime, in Raleigh. She was a faithful member of Trinity Baptist Church in Raleigh, since 1961.

Mrs. Peedin is survived by her husband, Steve Peedin of 59 years of Raleigh; daughter, Stephanie Treadway of Garner; son and daughter-in- law, Mark and Sonia Peedin of Hillsborough; five grandchildren, Sean Treadway, Allison Treadway, Maura Presson, Michelle Peedin, Melanie Peedin; three great-grandchildren, Brittany Hicks, Tyler Hicks, Christina Presson. She is also survived by her sister, Ruth Rachal of Hattisburg, MS; sister and brother-in-law, Wanna and Ned Fraizer of Raleigh; and numerous nieces, nephews and hundreds of extended family and loving friends.

A celebration of life service will be conducted on Saturday, March 15, 2008 at 2:00 p.m. at Trinity Baptist Church in Raleigh, officiated by Rev. Dr. Jeff Roberts. The family will receive friends following the service, in the church parlor. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Trinity Baptist Church, Shaw Mission Fund, 4815 Six Forks Rd Raleigh, NC 27609. Arrangements by Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, 831 Wake Forest Rd. Raleigh. Condolences may be made through www.bryan-leefuneralhome.com.

More About ARLINE CREECH:

Occupation: Accountant/Floral Designer

More About STEVE PEEDIN and ARLINE CREECH:

Marriage: 13 Sep 1948, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina

Children of ARLINE CREECH and STEVE PEEDIN are:

- i. Stephanie⁸ Peedin, m. ? Treadway.
- ii. MARK PEEDIN, m. SONIA?.

86. ELMOND LESLIE⁷ WOODARD (*MITTIE MAE*⁶ *CREECH, THOMAS D.*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³,

*Joshua*², *Benjamin*¹) was born 08 Feb 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Sep 1994 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married RUTH BROWN. She was born 15 Apr 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Oct 1983 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELMOND LESLIE WOODARD:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 54243

Name (Age): WOODARD, Elmond L. (80)

Obit. Pub. Date: 09/06/1994

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willis and Mittie Mae Creech Woodard, b. 8 Feb 1914, JC, Selma

Name: ELMOND LESLIE WOODARD

Age: 80 Years

Death Date: 02 September 1994

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 08 February 1914

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: WOODARD

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Notes for RUTH BROWN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58213

Name (Age): WOODARD, Ruth Brown

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/01/1983

Other Pub. Info.: b. 15 Apr 1913 JC, d. 30 Oct 1983, d/o Thomas and Emma Brown, w/o

Elmond L. Woodard, Branch Chapel FWB Ch.

Name: RUTH BROWN WOODARD

Age: 70 Years

Death Date: 30 October 1983

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 15 April 1913

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital

Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BROWN

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About RUTH BROWN:

Burial: Branch Chapel Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery

Child of ELMOND WOODARD and RUTH BROWN is:

i. TROY ELMOND⁸ WOODARD, b. Abt. 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Apr 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for TROY ELMOND WOODARD:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 59005

Name (Age): WOODARD, Troy Elmond (4 1/2)

Obit. Pub. Date: 04/30/1940

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr. and Mrs. Elmond Woodard, Branch Chapel FWB

Church Cemetery

More About TROY ELMOND WOODARD:

Burial: Branch Chapel Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery

87. HUBERT DELL⁷ WOODARD (*MITTIE MAE*⁶ *CREECH, THOMAS D.*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 21 Sep 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jul 1986 in Virginia. He married ELSIE RHODES. She was born 30 Oct 1918, and died 18 Jun 1999.

Notes for HUBERT DELL WOODARD:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58091

Name (Age): WOODARD, Hubert D.

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/15/1986

Other Pub. Info.: Edenton, b. 21 Sep 1915, d. 12 Jul 1986, s/o Willis and Mattie Creech

Woodard, h/o Elsie Rhodes Woodard, Selma Mem. Gardens

Name: HUBERT DELL WOODARD

Age: 70 Years

Death Date: 12 July 1986 Place of Death: Virginia

Birth Date: 21 September 1915

Gender: Male

Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital

Bed Code: Out-of-State Institutions

Attendant: Physician
Burial: Burial out of state
Father: WOODARD

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Edenton, Chowan, North Carolina

More About HUBERT DELL WOODARD:

Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens

Notes for ELSIE RHODES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 54245

Name (Age): WOODARD, Elsie Rhodes (80)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/22/1999

Other Pub. Info.: Edenton, formerly of Jo.Co., w/o Hubert Woodard, bur. Selma Mem.

Gardens

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - June 19, 1999

Elsie Rhodes Woodard, 80, of Edenton, formerly of Johnston County, died Friday. Funeral service will be held Sunday at 2 p.m. in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma, with burial following in Selma Memorial Gardens.

Surviving are: two son, Jimmy E. Woodard of Sevierville, TN, and Charles David Woodard of Newport, News, VA; a sister, Lena Mae Rhodes Sauls of Smithfield; five grandchildren and six great-grand-children.

The family will receive friends at the funeral home, Saturday from 7-9 p.m.

More About ELSIE RHODES:

Burial: 20 Jun 1999, Selma Memorial Gardens

Children of HUBERT WOODARD and ELSIE RHODES are:

- i. JIMMY E.⁸ WOODARD.
- ii. CHARLES DAVID WOODARD.

88. JAMES RAIFORD "RAY" CREECH (WILL HENRY⁶, THOMAS D.⁵, JOHN ROUSE⁴, JOEL³, JOSHUA², BENJAMIN¹) was born 13 Mar 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Apr 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ELIZA GERTRUDE FIELDS Abt. 1935, daughter of WILBERT FIELDS and MARY WORRELL. She was born 02 Jun 1913 in Wayne County, North Carolina, and died 09 Jan 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES RAIFORD "RAY" CREECH:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13456

Name (Age): CREECH, James Raiford "Ray" (89)

Obit. Pub. Date: 04/07/2000

Other Pub. Info.: b. 13 Mar 1911, s/o Will H. and Mabel Hill Creech, Selma Memorial

Gardens

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: James Raiford Creech

Gender: Male Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Creech

Age: 89 Years

Date of Birth: 13 Mar 1911 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27576

Education: 7th

Date of Death: 6 Apr 2000 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed

Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death

institution: Hospital Inpatient

Hospital Name: JOHNSTON MEM HOSP

Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 7 Apr 2000

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC)

April 7, 2000

SELMA -- James Raiford "Ray" Creech, 89, died Thursday, April 6, at Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield. Born March 13, 1911, he was the son of the late Will H. and Mabel Hill Creech.

A retired farmer, Mr. Creech is survived by by his loving and devoted wife of 65 years, Gertrude Fields Creech. Also surviving are a daughter, Dorinda Kaye Creech of Johnson City, TN and a granddaughter, Robin Creech Stanton of Apex. He is also survived by two sisters, Betty Upchurch of Four Oaks and Sherry Peterson of Smithfield.

Mr. Creech was preceded in death by two children, Sandra Luray Creech and Donald Ray Creech, and by a grandson, Christopher Creech.

Funeral service for Mr. Creech will be held at Edgerton Memorial United Methodist Church in Selma on Saturday, April 8 at 10 a.m. conducted by Rev. Won NamKoong. Over many decades, Mr. Creech served his church in many leadership roles including head usher for the past 45 years. Burial will follow in Selma Memorial Gardens.

The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. on Friday, April 7 at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma and other times at the home, 5523 Buffalo Road, Selma. In lieu of flowers, the family suggests that those desiring to do so may make a contribution to the Building Fund of Edgerton Memorial United Methodist Church, P.O. Box 487, Selma, NC 27576.

More About JAMES RAIFORD "RAY" CREECH:

Burial: 08 Apr 2000, Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Arteriosclerotic Cardiovascular Renal Disease

Occupation: Farmer

Notes for ELIZA GERTRUDE FIELDS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Eliza Gertrude Fields Date of Birth: 2 Jun 1913 Birth County: Wayne

Parent1 Name: Wilbert Osborne Fields

Roll Number: B C103 68001

Volume: F Page: 199

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 64353

Name (Age): Edgerton, Gertrude Fields Creech (92)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/13/2006

Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield. Died 1/9/06. Born 6/2/1913. Daughter of the late Wilbert O. & Mary Worrell Fields. First husband, the late Ray Creech (married 65 years). Wife of Nuit

Edgerton since 2002. Selma Memorial Gardens.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 11, 2006 SMITHFIELD -- Gertrude Fields Creech Edgerton, 92, died Monday, January 9, 2006 at Johnston Memorial Hospital. A resident of Carolina House in Smithfield, Mrs. Edgerton was born June 2, 1913 to the late Wilbert O. and Mary Worrell Fields. A homemaker, she lived most of her life on the family farm near Selma with her deceased husband of 65 years, Ray Creech. Since 2002, she has been married to Nuit Edgerton of Carolina House, Smithfield.

In addition to her husband, Mrs. Edgerton is survived by a daughter, Dorinda Kay Creech, a granddaughter, Robin Stanton and a greatgranddaughter, Brezny Rae Stanton. Also surviving are two brothers, Robert Carlton Fields and Dr. W. O. Fields, and a step-grandson, Adam Edgerton.

In addition to Ray Creech, she was predeceased by two children, Donald Ray Creech and Sandra LuRay Creech, a grandson, Christopher A. Creech, two sisters, Elva Fields Jones and Mary Helen Fields Powell, two brothers, Stephen W. Fields and Roland Fields, as well as her parents.

A celebration of life service for Mrs. Edgerton will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday, January 12, 2006 at Edgerton Memorial United Methodist Church in Selma where Mrs. Edgerton served her Lord faithfully for many decades.

A visitation with family members will be held at the church fellowship hall on Thursday beginning at 10 a.m. Interment will be at Selma Memorial Gardens immediately following the service. In addition, the body will lie in state at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma from 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Wednesday, January 11th.

In addition to her church and community service and serving as the matriarch of a large and diverse family, Mrs. Edgerton took great pride in having represented Smithfield in 1936 in the Miss North Carolina Beauty Pageant, having won the distinction of being named first runner-up at the state level.

In lieu of flowers, the family suggest that remembrances be directed to Edgerton Memorial United Methodist Church, P.O. Box 487, Selma, NC 27576. Parrish Funeral Home in Selma is assisting the family.

More About ELIZA GERTRUDE FIELDS:

Burial: 12 Jan 2006, Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Hypertensive Arteriosclerotic Cardiovascular Disease

More About JAMES CREECH and ELIZA FIELDS:

Marriage: Abt. 1935

Children of JAMES CREECH and ELIZA FIELDS are:

i. SANDRA LURAY⁸ CREECH, b. 27 Jun 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 29 Jun 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SANDRA LURAY CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sandra Lee Ray Creech

Date of Birth: 27 Jun 1937

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Eliza Gertrude Fields

Parent2 Name: James Raeford Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 24 Page: 1459

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Sandra L Creech

Race: White

Date of Death: 29 Jun 1937 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

ii. DONALD RAY CREECH, b. 09 May 1943, Wilson, North Carolina; d. 06 Mar 1985, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONALD RAY CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Donald Ray Creech

Date of Birth: 1943

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Wilson

Parent1 Name: James Raiford Creech Parent2 Name: Eliza Gertrude Fields

Roll Number: B_C105_66001

Page: 304

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Donald Ray Creech

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: R

Age: 41

Date of Birth: 9 May 1943 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake

Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 6 Mar 1985

Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina

Autopsy: No institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in state

Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

iii. DORINDA KAY CREECH, b. 1948, Wilson, North Carolina.

Notes for DORINDA KAY CREECH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Darinda Kay Creech

Date of Birth: 1948 Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Wilson

Parent1 Name: Raeford Creech Parent2 Name: Gertrude Fields Roll Number: B_C105_66001

Page: 1266

89. WILBERT F.⁷ HERRING (*ADDIE E.*⁶ *CREECH, THOMAS D.*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 21 Jul 1927, and died 20 Dec 2003. He married MARCHETTA LADOSKA "DOT" LANGDON, daughter of JOSEPH LANGDON and ONIE LEE. She was born 12 Jan 1932, and died 25 Dec 1987.

Notes for WILBERT F. HERRING:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60446

Name (Age): Herring, Wilbert F. (76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/23/2003

Other Pub. Info.: Died 12/20/03. Born 7/21/1927. Son of the late Leon Franklin & Addie Creech Herring. Widower of Marchetta Ladoska Langdon Herring. Buried at Knollwood

Memorial Park.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - December 21, 2003

SMITHFIELD -- Wilbert F. Herring, 76, died Saturday. He was the widow of Marchetta Ladoska "Dot" Langdon Herring. A graveside service will be conducted at 11:00 a.m. Monday in the Knollwood Memorial Park.

Surviving are his sons, Gene Herring of Willard and Joey Herring of Clayton; daughters, Alma Eason and Judy Price both of Garner; nine grandchildren and six great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7:00 9:00 p.m. Sunday at the Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. In lieu of flowers the family asks that memorial contributions be made to the American Cancer Society, 11 S. Boylan Ave., Raleigh, NC 27603.

More About WILBERT F. HERRING:

Burial: 22 Dec 2003, Knollwood Memorial Park

Notes for MARCHETTA LADOSKA "DOT" LANGDON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 22167

Name (Age): HERRING, Marchetta (Dot) Langdon (55)

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/29/1987

Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-12-1932 d/o Joseph Lemuel/Onie Lee Langdon w/o Wilbert F. -

Knollwood Cem., Clayton

Name: MARCHETTA LADOSKA HERRING

Age: 55 Years

Death Date: 25 December 1987

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 12 January 1932

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MARCHETTA LADOSKA "DOT" LANGDON:

Burial: Knollwood Memorial Park

Children of WILBERT HERRING and MARCHETTA LANGDON are:

i. GENE⁸ HERRING.

ii. JOEY HERRING.

- iii. ALMA HERRING, m. ? EASON.
- iv. JUDY HERRING, m. ? PRICE.

90. H. LESTER⁷ CREECH (*HENRY PRESTON*⁶, *WILLIAM SANDERS*⁵, *JOHN ROUSE*⁴, *JOEL*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 04 Feb 1921, and died 27 Jun 2004. He married DOROTHY THATCHER 31 Jul 1942.

Notes for H. LESTER CREECH: News and Observer June 29, 2004

H. LESTER CREECH DIED SUNDAY MORNING, June 27 at Glenaire Retirement Community. He was born on February 4, 1921, in Pine Level, North Carolina. Lester graduated from Pine Level High School and Kings Business College. He married Dorothy Thathcher Creech on July 31, 1942.

Lester began his career with Carolina Trailways in October 1942 and retired in October 1985, having served as Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer. He was a faithful member of Ephesus Baptist Church and enjoyed his Sunday school class, the Fellowship Class, where he served as Outreach Leader.

Lester was preceded in death by his parents, Henry Preston and Victoria Peedin Creech and his brother, Harold P. Creech. He is survived by his devoted wife of 62 years, Dorothy T. Creech; his children, Vicki Wilkinson and her husband, Danny, Terry Campbell and her husband, Ray, and John Creech and his wife, Jane.

Lester was so very proud of his grandchildren who are left to cherish and honor his life: Kevin Campbell and his wife, Deborah, Todd Campbell, Shawn Wilkinson and his wife, Julie, Heather Boyer and her husband, Daniel, and Ryan Creech. He also found great joy in his great grandchildren, Clayton Wilkinson, Rebecca Campbell, and George Boyer.

Lester also leaves to honor his memory wonderful brothers and sisters, Lucille Holland, Donald and Marie Creech, Shelba and George Keene, and Shurrell and Janie Creech. The family extends love and heartfelt thanks to Cora Watson, Lucille Reid, and Alice Stewart who lovingly cared for Lester during the past 14 months. They also thank the staff at Glenaire Skilled Nursing Facility for their compassionate care.

A celebration of Lester's life will be held Wednesday at 11:00 a.m. at Ephesus Baptist Church, Raleigh. Burial will follow at Sunset Memorial Gardens, Smithfield, NC. The family will receive friends from 7:00-8:30 p.m. Tuesday at Brown-Wynne Funeral Home, Cary.

More About H. LESTER CREECH:

Burial: 30 Jun 2004, Sunset Memorial Park

More About H. CREECH and DOROTHY THATCHER:

Marriage: 31 Jul 1942

Children of H. CREECH and DOROTHY THATCHER are:

- i. VICKI⁸ CREECH, m. DANNY WILKINSON.
- ii. TERRY CREECH, m. RAY CAMPBELL.
- iii. JOHN CREECH, m. JANE?.

Generation No. 8

91. STEVEN RANDALL⁸ STARLING (*RUSSELL LEE*⁷, *MILFORD LEE*⁶, *SARAH*⁵ *PEEDIN*, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 03 Mar 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married FRANCES CHAMPION. She was born 03 Jan 1948, and died 20 Apr 2002.

More About FRANCES CHAMPION:

Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of STEVEN STARLING and FRANCES CHAMPION is:

i. STEPHANIE RENAE⁹ STARLING, b. 17 Dec 1970; d. 02 Oct 1977.

More About STEPHANIE RENAE STARLING:

Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

92. PAUL ALVIN⁸ PEEDIN (*CLARENCE ALVIN*⁷, *RICHARD DANIEL*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) ALICE FAYE ROWE, daughter of JAMES ROWE and ETTIE CREECH. She was born 21 Feb 1939 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) DELORIS?

Notes for PAUL ALVIN PEEDIN:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Paul Alvin Peedin

Date of Birth: 1937

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Clarence Alvin Parent2 Name: Lois Ellen Pace Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 24 Page: 1441

Notes for ALICE FAYE ROWE:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alice Fay Rowe Date of Birth: 21 Feb 1939

Gender: Female

Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ettie Creech Parent2 Name: James Boyd Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 26 Page: 366

Children of PAUL PEEDIN and ALICE ROWE are:

i. GLORIA LYNN⁹ PEEDIN, b. 04 Apr 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? WAGNER.

Notes for GLORIA LYNN PEEDIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gloria Lynn Peedin Date of Birth: 4 Apr 1961

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Alice Faye Rowe

Parent2 Name: Paul Avlin Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 70 Page: 32

ii. PAUL ALVIN PEEDIN, JR., b. 07 Feb 1964, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAUL ALVIN PEEDIN, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Paul Alvin Peedin JR. Date of Birth: 7 Feb 1964

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Alice Faye Rowe Parent2 Name: Paul Alvin

Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 76 Page: 111

93. BETTY⁸ PEEDIN (*CLARENCE ALVIN*⁷, *RICHARD DANIEL*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH, JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 14 Jan 1939 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 May 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES ALTON WOODARD.

Notes for BETTY PEEDIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58718

Name (Age): WOODARD, Betty Peedin (62)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/08/2001

Other Pub. Info.: d. 9 May 2001, d/o Clarence Alvin and Lois Pace Peedin, w/o James Alton

{Note from Deb: Date of death should read "2 May 2001"}

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) May 4, 2001

Betty Peedin Woodard, 62, of 5194 US 70 East Princeton, died Wednesday night. She was the daughter of Clarence Alvin and Lois Pace Peedin. Mrs. Woodard was a member of Princeton Church of God where she served in many capacities. Mrs. Woodard was a cake decorator and a member of the North Carolina and South Carolina Nursery Association.

A graveside service will be held 10 a.m. Saturday, May 5, 2001 at the Princeton Cemetery, with the Reverend Rudy Peedin and Pastor Randy Turpin officiating. Family will be receiving friends at the home. Mrs. Woodard will lie in state at Casey Funeral Home in Princeton, Friday and prior to the service on Saturday.

In addition to her parents, she is survived by: husband, James Alton Woodard of Princeton; daughter and son-in-law, Ellen Woodard Coates and Chris of Princeton; granddaughter, Megan Lynette Coates; sister Peggy Starling of Princeton; brother, Paul Peedin of Pine Level.

Although flowers are welcome, it was Betty's wish that donations be made to the Princeton Church of God Preschool or Kids Church.

More About BETTY PEEDIN:

Burial: 05 May 2001, Princeton Cemetery, Princeton, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Metastatic Cancer of Breast

Occupation: Pecan Nursery Owner

Child of BETTY PEEDIN and JAMES WOODARD is:

97. i. ELLEN⁹ WOODARD.

94. C. W. "BILL" KIMBROUGH, JR. (EUNICE ANN PEEDIN, RICHARD DANIEL⁶, ALVIN WASHINGTON, NANCY JANE CREECH, JOSHUA, JOSHUA, BENJAMIN) He married PATRICIA?

Children of C. KIMBROUGH and PATRICIA? are:

- i. SCOTT⁹ KIMBROUGH, m. CARIE?.
- ii. JASON KIMBROUGH, m. LECA?.

95. WILLIAM CHARLES⁸ BALLARD (*Lola Mae*⁷ *Creech, James Ivan*⁶, *Joseph H.*⁵, *William Henry*⁴, *Joshua*³, *Joshua*², *Benjamin*¹) was born 24 Aug 1935. He married MARGARET STALLINGS. She was born 16 Dec 1932, and died 10 Mar 2001.

Notes for MARGARET STALLINGS: The News & Observer March 12, 2001

PINE LEVEL - Margaret Stallings Ballard, 68, died Saturday. Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 11:00 a.m. in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma with Dr. Bob Garbett officiating. Burial will follow in the Price Cemetery.

Surviving are: her husband, William Charles Ballard; a son, Michael Ballard of Raleigh; a daughter, Susan Ballard of China; two brothers, David Stallings of Jacksonville and William Stallings of Garner; a sister, Emma Jane Hagwood of Garner; and two grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the funeral home Monday night from 7 to 9 p.m.

Memorial contributions may be made to a charity of one's choice.

More About MARGARET STALLINGS: Burial: 13 Mar 2001, Price Cemetery

Children of WILLIAM BALLARD and MARGARET STALLINGS are:

- i. MICHAEL⁹ BALLARD.
- ii. SUSAN BALLARD.

96. JUDY ETTA⁸ CREECH (*IVAN JUNIOR*⁷, *JAMES IVAN*⁶, *JOSEPH H.*⁵, *WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) was born 20 Feb 1947. She married (1) JAMES BARTLETT CARL II. He was born 06 Jan 1944. She married (2) JOHN W. GLEASON Aft. 2000, son of JOHN GLEASON and ROSE?. He was born 1921 in Norwich, Connecticut, and died 05 May 2006 in Amenia, New York.

Notes for JOHN W. GLEASON: Virginian Pilot 05/08/2006

Retired U.S. Marine Corps Master Sgt. John W. Gleason Sr., 84, died May 5, 2006, while visiting his family in Amenia, N.Y. He retired from the U.S. Marine Corps in 1961, from the U.S. Postal Service in 1973 and he was the former manager/treasurer of the Portsmouth City Employees Credit Union. He was born in Norwich, Conn., and lived in Portsmouth since 1961. He was a member of Holy Angels Catholic Church, a member of the Knights of Columbus, a veteran of World War II and Korea and a member of Virginia Defense Force. He was predeceased by his first wife, Catherine Atkins Gleason.

He is survived by his wife, Judy Gleason; his son, John W. Gleason II; two grandchildren, Makalia Records and Jeremy Gleason; two great-grandchildren; two sisters, Margaret Cunningham and Rosalie Kasper; numerous nieces and nephews.

A Mass of the Resurrection will be celebrated at 7 p.m. Wednesday in Holy Angels Catholic Church, Portsmouth, by the Rev. Romeo D. Jazmin, followed by a reception in the church social hall. Entombment will take place at 11 a.m. Thursday in Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Mausoleum, Chesapeake, with military honors. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be sent to Holy Angles Catholic Church, 34 Afton Pkwy., Portsmouth, VA 23702. Foster Funeral Home, Portsmouth, handling arrangements.

More About JOHN W. GLEASON:

Burial: 11 May 2006, Greenlawn Memorial Gardens, Chesapeake, Virginia

Military service: United States Marine Corps WWII/Korea

More About JOHN GLEASON and JUDY CREECH:

Marriage: Aft. 2000

Child of JUDY CREECH and JAMES CARL is:

i. JAMES BARTLETT⁹ CARL III.

Generation No. 9

97. ELLEN⁹ WOODARD (*BETTY*⁸ *PEEDIN*, *CLARENCE ALVIN*⁷, *RICHARD DANIEL*⁶, *ALVIN WASHINGTON*⁵, *NANCY JANE*⁴ *CREECH*, *JOSHUA*³, *JOSHUA*², *BENJAMIN*¹) She married CHRIS COATES.

Child of ELLEN WOODARD and CHRIS COATES is:

i. MEGAN LYNETTE¹⁰ COATES.